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ACROSS THE DEAN'S DESK 
WALTER R. KRILL 

With this issue of The Speculum an
other group of seniors will be complet
ing four years of service to our college 
and the alumni through their efforts in 
assembling the news, selling advertis
ing, editing, prodding the contributors 
to meet the deadline and the manifold 
other duties associated with the publi
cation of a journal of this kind. Their's 
is truly a service of love; the kind 
which brings real happiness and inner 
satisfaction. These men have never re
ceived one cent compensation for their 
time and effort; their only reward be
ing a small key and a certificate of rec
ognition for their services. To these 
men, along with the supporting cast 
from the underclassmen, our sincerest 
thanks for a job well done. One indi
vidual who has not been given the 
credit due him for the success of this 
publication is the Chairman of the Fac
ulty Advisory Board, Dr. Harry Mau
ger. Really he is the one faculty ad
visor who is the real coordinator in 
getting the job done, keeping the ac
counts in order to satisfy the University 
Auditor, and in general maintaining a 
fine staff of willing workers. Dr. Mau
ger has been serving in this capacity 
since The Speculum was taken over as 
a college publication and its continuing 

success is largely due to his efforts.
am sure that a note from you to him 
and the staff would be deeply appreci
ated. Any news items about yourself 
or any suggestion for improvement 
would be most welcome. 

All of us here are anxiously awaiting 
the breaking of ground for the new 
Veterinary Basic Science Building. The 
contracts have all been approved and I 
am sure by the time of our conference 
on June 14-15, we will have some evi
dence of a beginning. It is too early at 
this time to know what money can be 
expected from the present Legislature 
for further expansion of our facilities. 
It is hoped that money will be available 
to continue our building program to its 
completion in its new location. All of 
you are appreciative of our great need 
for expanded facilities but in this we 
are entirely dependent upon legislative 
appropriations. 

I have mentioned the Annual Veteri
nary Conference above. Unfortunately, 
I mentioned in the previous issue of The 
Speculum that the Conference would 
again be held in April. However, when 
the Conference Committee met later, it 
was decided that June would be a much 
better time, and the dates of June 14
15 were decided upon. This is between 
Spring and Summer Quarters, so there 
should be far less parking problems. 
The Conference will be held in the New 
Ohio Union Building, which is air con
ditioned and should furnish ideal ac
commodations. An excellent program 
has been prepared by the staff and we 
are looking forward to seeing you at 
that time. 

For the coming year it will be neces
(Continued on page UU) 
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DIAGNOSIS AND PREVENTION OF BOVINE TRICHOMONIASIS 
HAROLD F. GROVES, D.V.M. 

Department of Veterinary Parasitology 
The Ohio State University 

Bovine trichomoniasis, an infectious 
disease of the reproductive tract of cat
tle, was first discovered in the United 
States in a herd of cattle from Pennsyl
vania.1 Since that time considerable re
search has been conducted with the 
etiological agent, methods of diagnosis 
and various means of treating infested 
cattle. Many questions concerning this 
disease remain unanswered; however, 
much has been learned regarding the 
epidemiology of trichomoniasis. It is 
known that the control of this disease 
requires a thorough understanding be
tween the veterinarian and client. The 
problem of diagnosis is often time con
suming and laborious to the veterinar
ian. Control programs involve changes 
in breeding and the routine of manage
ment, all of which may be of consid
erable economic importance. 

The incidence of trichomoniasis in 
the U. S. has not been determined. Sur
veys made several years ago in the mid-
west have established the incidence to 
be slightly less than 1 per cent.23 There 
are probably areas in the country where 
the incidence is considerably greater. 

Interest in trichomoniasis has in
creased considerably in this area (Ohio) 
during the past year. At the Ohio State 
University Veterinary Clinic more than 
650 examinations for trichomoniasis 
have been made and many bulls have 
been treated. There are records of sev
eral herds infested in this immediate 
area. 

Recognition of Etiological Agent 
Bovine trichomoniasis is caused by a 

flagellated protozoan organism called 
Tritrichomonas foetus. It is usually 
spindle or pear-shaped, relatively large 

in size, measuring 10-20 microns in 
length and 5-10 microns in with. 
When observed in motion it presents a 
very characteristic jerky-type move
ment. Situated on the anterior end of 
the organism are 3 long flagella which 
are used as a means of locomotion. 
From their forward position they are 
drawn backward along the body of the 
organism and very rapidly thrust up
ward and forward. An undulating 
membrane also arising from the anter
ior end can be seen to wave or ripple 
along the dorsal surface of the body. 
A posterior flagellum can also be ob
served as a termination of the undulat
ing membrane. 

An axostyle can occasionally be ob
served as a rod-like structure extending 
longitudinally through the trichomonad. 
It usually terminates as a short pointed 
projection on the posterior margin but 
frequently may be seen to end as a 
spherical or ball-shaped prominence. 

T. foetus reproduces by single divi
sion and no cystic or resistant stage, 
commonly found in many other patho
genic protozoa, has ever been demon
strated. It is quite easily killed by most 
disinfectants, moderate heat or by 
drying. 

These organisms are transmitted 
from one animal to another only during 
coitus; however, it has been shown that 
the transfer of infected semen from a 
bull, either raw or diluted, can produce 
infection when introduced into a sus
ceptible female.45 Mechanical transfer 
of organisms to susceptible animals 
may also occur through insanitary and 
careless procedures employed in mak
ing genital examinations or collections 
of semen.67 
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Collection of Sample

Male


The diagnosis of bovine trichomonia
sis is dependent upon a microscopic 
demonstration of T. foetus from the 
penis and prepuce of the male or from 
vaginal discharges of the infected fe
male. Various sensitivity and serolog
ical tests have been developed; however, 
their accuracy has been questionable; 
consequently they are little used today. 
A positive diagnosis is dependent upon 
the diagnostician obtaining his sample 
from the tissues involved and making a 
rapid microscopic examination of the 
material for the presence of motile 
trichomonads. 

Research involving the infected bull 
has shown that these trichomonads oc
cur in the greatest concentration on the 
posterior portion of the glans penis and 
adjacent prepuce with a considerable 
decrease in population of the organisms 
in other areas of these two structures.3 

This fact should be kept in mind since 
the degree of accuracy in diagnosis can 
certainly be enhanced if material is 
properly collected from this area. Sev
eral methods may be used for collection 
of samples from the bull; probably the 
most popular method involves the use 
of a glass or plastic pipette designed 
for scraping the infected area. 

Generally speaking, bulls do not ob
ject to the procedure of taking samples 
from the penis and prepuce. A chute 
or stocks makes a very good place to 
restrain the animal. The tuft of hair 
hanging from the sheath should be 
washed with warm water or if found 
to be extremely soiled, clipping may be 
indicated. The plastic pipette, % inch 
in diameter and 30 inches long, with a 
rubber bulb attached, is inserted into 
the preputial cavity. The penis is 
grasped externally in the left hand and 
held firmly in place. With the right 

hand manipulating the pipette, a small 
amount of smegma and cellular mate
rial is scraped from the posterior por
tion of the glans penis and prepuce and 
then aspirated into the pipette. The 
volume of material obtained, 0.5 to 1 
cc, is usually quite thick and turbid. 
This can be examined by one of two 
methods; (1) a small quantity can be 
placed on a microscopic slide or (2) 
the entire pipette can be flushed with a 
small quantity (5 cc.) of saline solution 
and placed in a convenient tube. The 
sediment is later examined for tricho
monads. 

The second method of collection in
volves douching of the preputial cavity 
with a relatively large amount of sterile 
saline solution (200 cc.) by means of 
the pipette. While the orifice of the 
prepuce is held closed, the penis is vig
orously massaged through the sheath 
for several minutes. This is to free the 
organisms from the prepuce and penis. 
The saline solution is then withdrawn 
and placed in a centrifuge for several 
minutes. The supernatant is decanted 
and the remaining cellular material is 
placed on a microscopic slide and ex
amined microscopically for motile trich
omonads. 

A third method involves the use of a 
piece of absorbent material such as cot
ton or gauze, attached to a stiff piece 
of wire. It is commonly called the 
"swab method." The swab is inserted 
into the sheath, rotated and moved back 
and forth around the glans penis. 
After removing the swab from the ani
mal, it is placed into a small glass tube 
containing a vary small quantity (1-2 
cc.) of saline solution. The saline is 
then pressed from the swab by rotating 
it against the sides of the tube. A mi
croscopic examination is made using 
small quantities of the material. 

Studies9 have been made as to the 



relative efficiency of these three meth
ods of collecting preputial samples. It 
was found that the douche method was 
more effacious than either the pipette 
or swab method. The results also indi
cated that the pipette method gave a 
considerably higher number of tricho
monads per sample than the swab. 

In our work we have used both the 
pipette and douche method satisfactor
ily. It must be kept in mind that the 
use of the preputial douche involved ex
tra time and access to laboratory equip
ment, while the examination of prepu
tial scrapings can easily be made in the 
field. The recent introduction of a new 
plastic pipette has simplified the tech
nique considerably. This type of pipette 
is fairly pliable and seldom breaks 
when in use, as was a frequent hazard 
when using the glass pipette. 

We have also used diagnostic me
dia1011 to advantage. This is of par
ticular advantage when samples are col
lected in the field and cannot be exam
ined immediately. The samples are 
taken by the pipette method and placed 
into tubes of special media, containing 
penicillin and streptymycin as bacterial 
inhibitors. This inoculated media is in
cubated at 37°C and examined 24-48 
hours later for trichomonads.12 

The diagnosis of trichomoniasis in 
the male may be a relatively simple 
matter; however, one occasionally en
counters individual bulls whose status 
is difficult to determine. The tricho
monads may be present in such low 
numbers that they are not detected by 
repeated samples. Often a series of 
these samples over an extended period 
is necessary before infection of the bull 
can be determined. It may even be de
sirable to breed such an individual to a 
virgin heifer in order to transmit the 
disease, since the only clinical evidence 
of infection in the male is the transmis-
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sion of disease to the female with which 
he copulates. 

Female 
The diagnosis of bovine trichomonia

sis in the female is usually made by 
microscopic examination of washings 
taken from the vagina. Reports show 
that the greatest percentage of positive 
samples are found between the 10th and 
20th day following exposure.13 

The perineal region and vulva are 
thoroughly washed with soap and water 
as a safeguard against contamination. 
A glass speculum is then passed into the 
vagina. The plastic or glass pipette, 
containing 10 cc. of sterile saline solu
tion is inserted through the speculum 
to the cervix. The saline solution is 
deposited and the area flushed by de
pressing the bulb syringe. Approxi
mately 5 cc. of saline solution contain
ing vaginal exudate is then aspirated 
into the pipette, withdrawn and placed 
in a convenient glass tube for micro
scopic examination. 

A positive diagnosis can often be 
made by a microscopic examination of 
various parts of the aborted fetus. Fre
quently trichomonads can be found in 
the oral cavity or stomach. Scrapings 
of the fetal membrane will usually yield 
large numbers of organisms in cases 
where abortion is due to trichomonad 
infection. 

Microscopic Examination 
The microscopic examination of col

lected samples should be undertaken as 
soon after collection as possible. It has 
been pointed out that T. foetus does not 
tolerate extreme changes in environ
ment; therefore, the chances of finding 
viable organisms is greater by early ex
aminations. 

The identification of T. foetus is 
made by placing a drop of the sample 
on a microscopic slide and covering 
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with a cover slip. The slide should be 
examined with 100 magnification, using 
either the bright light illumination or 
the dark field. Identification of the or
ganism is dependent upon the presence 
of three anterior flagella and the undu
lating membrane. These can usually be 
seen readily when the darkfield illum
ination is used. This method is pre
ferred over the bright light examina
tion. Three or four slides should be 
completely examined before one con
siders a sample to be negative. It is 
not unusual to find one or two organ
isms on a slide; consequently, they can 
easily be overlooked by hurried exam
ination. Care should be taken to see 
that the drop of material is not too 
thick. Often samples taken from bulls 
contain large amounts of desquamated 
epithelium, leucocytes and debris which 
may obscure many of the organisms. 

Negative Samples 
A particular sample that is found to 

be negative by microscopic examination 
should mean only that the particular 
sample is negative for trichomonads. 
When examining samples from herds 
having suspicious histories, one should 
make several examinations before de
claring an animal negative. This is par
ticularly true of bulls. We have fre
quently encountered individuals who 
were found to be negative after repeat
ed examinations and later were found 
to be positive for trichomonads. Bulls 
should be examined frequently, at least 
weekly for six or seven weeks before 
being declared negative.13' 14 

Prevention 
The prevention and control of bovine 

trichomoniasis is mainly dependent 
upon good management. Each situation 
presents many problems; therefore, it 
is difficult to outline any one control 
program to meet the requirements of 

every individual. However, certain ba
sic facts relative to this disease have 
been established and by using this in
formation one can apply the funda
mental principles associated with dis
ease control and formulate a program 
to prevent or control trichomoniasis in 
most herds. 

It is known that the disease in the 
female is usually self eliminating and 
research13 has established that a cow 
may be considered free of infection for 
all practical purposes when it has 
(1) produced a normal calf, (2) rested 
at least 90 days following parturition 
and (3) passed at least two estrus pe
riods since parturition. These facts 
should be kept in mind when initiating 
control programs since no therapeutic 
treatment is recommended for females. 

Trichomoniasis in the bull presents a 
difficult problem. Therapeutic treat
ment of the individual should only be 
advised when he is extremely valuable 
as the treatment is costly if properly 
carried out. Time lost from service dur
ing the course of treatment plus the 
many subsequent examinations neces
sary to prove the individual free of in
fection are often more expensive than 
losses resulting from slaughter. 

Artificial insemination offers a very 
practical method of controlling tricho
moniasis in infected herds, provided 
that the sire is a non-infected individ
ual, because the possibility of further 
spread is eliminated. Bulls are the chief 
reservoir of infection and retain this 
infection indefinitely. They are not 
readily amenable to treatment. Once a 
clean herd sire is established into a 
herd, and is not permitted to service 
cows naturally, his chances of dissem
inating the disease are greatly reduced. 

A well planned breeding program 
should be established to prevent the en

(Conlinued on page 66) 
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SOME CONDITIONS OF THE COXOFEMORAL JOINT

AMENDABLE TO SURGERY*


W. O. BEINKEE, D.V.M. 
Professor of Surgery and Medicine, School of Veterinary Medcine 

Michigan State College 

Lesions involving the coxofemoral 
joint are numerous and varied. Some of 
these are amendable to surgery while 
others respond more satisfactorily to 
other methods of treatment. This pa
per will cover some of the lesions in 
which surgical treatment is indicated 
and particularly those in which an open 
approach is beneficial in accomplishing 
the surgical objective. 

Open Surgical Approach 
The dorsal surgical approach to the 

coxofemoral joint as described by 
Brown1 has proven clinically to be a 
practical approach which offers reason
ably good visibility and a minimum of 
post-operative complications. Briefly, 
this approach consists of making a skin 
incision about three to four inches long 
in the general direction of the femur, 
over the trochanter major and extend
ing nearly to the midline over the glu
teal region. The biceps femoris and 
tensor fascia latae are separated at 
their junction. Rolling the biceps fem
oris posteriorly will expose the sciatic 
nerve. It is well to locate this nerve and 
avoid traumatizing it during the sur
gical procedure which follows. The 
superficial, middle, and deep gluteal 
muscles are then exposed and severed 
about 1/4 inch from their insertion on 
the femur in the order given. Leaving 
this 1/4 inch tag end of insertion on the 
femur makes closure easier, more de
pendable and accurate. Reflecting the 
above muscles will expose the joint cap
sule dorsally. The procedure from this 

point will vary with the different le
sions encountered. 

Amendable Surgical Lesions 
The open approach has been found to 

be quite helpful as an adjunct in han
dling some troublesome coxofemoral 
dislocations, pelvic fractures with coxo
femoral dislocation, fractures with 
gross displacement in region of the ace
tabulum, extracapsular fractures of the 
femoral neck, and conditions to be 
treated by use of a femoral head pros
thesis. 

From time to time, coxofemoral dis
locations are encountered in which re
placement cannot be accomplished or if 
accomplished the femoral head does not 
seat properly in the acetabulum, and on 
other occasions the reduction cannot be 
maintained. Following are some of the 
most common lesions encountered. 

In practically all cases of dislocation, 
a portion of the joint capsule is torn 
along with the round ligament. When 
the dislocation has not been reduced for 
a period of time, the round ligament 
may grow fast to the soft tissue dorsal 
or anterior to the acetabulum. Severing 
this attachment is essential for reduc
tion. In experimental cases with coxo
femoral dislocations, the round liga
ment in most patients attaches in the 
original position if reduction is main
tained. 

Occasionally a tag of soft tissue is 
dragged down into the acetabulum and 
interferes with proper seating of the 
femoral head. This can best be cor
rected by proceeding along the line of 

* Presented at the 1955 OSVMA Conven
tion, January 5-7, Columbus, Ohio. an open surgical approach. 
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Cases having a small portion of the 
capital femoral epiphysis broken off 
and the remainder of the head dislo
cated are not too uncommon. In the 
majority of these the fractured portion 
refuses to heal and at present a femoral 
head prosthesis has given the best clini
cal results. 

If the femoral head is dislocated for 
a period of time, the soft tissue in the 
region of the round ligament attach
ment in the acetabulum may hypertro
phy and thus partially or completely fill 
the cavity. In most cases, this can be 
gouged out by use of a blunt instrument 
such as the end of a scalpel, or if more 
vigorous treatment is required, a 
curved chisel or reamer may be used. 

In several cases, tissue all around the 
acetabulum seems to hypertrophy and 
cover the cavity so that solid reduction 
cannot be accomplished. In most cases, 
this can be retracted sufficiently to ac
complish reduction. 

Tissue ventral to the acetabulum may 
roll up (spastic contraction of adduc
tors) and act as a fulcrum which inter
feres with replacement and mainte
nance of reduction. Rigid fixation is 
usually indicated and required. 

Partial or complete rupture of one, 
two, or all of the gluteal muscles is a 
common finding in those cases where 
the proximal end of the femur is freely 
movable and unstable. Surgical sutur
ing of ruptured structures is indicated 
and necessary for best results. 

Another lesion encountered in some 
patients, which have had a dislocation 
for a period of time, is that all soft tis
sue, including the joint capsule and 
periosteum, has been torn loose from 
the bone dorsal to the acetabulum and 
this tissue in turn has been stretched to 
accommodate the femoral head in its 
new position. Reduction can usually be 
accomplished but is difficult to maintain 

due to adaptive changes in the involved 
tissue. By performing an open ap
proach, the joint capsule and muscle 
can be sutured with an overlap, thus 
shortening and returning them to ap
proximately the normal position. 

Dislocations may be encountered in 
connection with fractures of the pelvis. 
The use of traction and manipulation 
to accomplish reduction may be non
productive as the femur and fractured 
segment move as one. By performing 
an open approach and then using the 
scalpel handle as a pry between the 
head of the femur and acetabulum 
along with traction on the leg, reduc
tion can be accomplished. Suturing the 
separated tissues is usually all that is 
required to maintain reduction. 

Among the most crippling of the va
rious types of pelvic fractures are those 
involving the acetabulum with gross 
displacements of the segments and fe
moral head. Performing an open ap
proach, use of a finger medial to the 
acetabulum in connection with traction 
applied to the trochanter major often 
simplifies the reduction procedure. 
When the Kirschner apparatus is used 
to maintain reduction, it is usually ad
vantageous to insert the pins before 
closure. 

In cases where the femoral neck is 
fractured, reduction and maintenance 
in good reduction during the applica
tion of rigid fixation is a difficult task 
unless an open approach to the hip is 
performed. The neck is usually frac
tured in an oblique direction and ro
tated downward. Use of a hook is help
ful in reducing and maintaining align
ment during the application of rigid 
fixation. 

Femoral head prostheses have been 
used on a total of 27 clinical cases. 
Slipped capital femoral epiphysis 13, 

(Continued on page 67) 
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GENITAL VIBRIOSIS IN THE BOVINE 

RALPH J. HAEHN, Vet. Med. IV 

A panel of veterinarians was assem
bled in Copenhagen, December 6-11, 
1954, for the express purpose of dis
cussing bovine infertility with special 
reference to genital vibriosis. Twenty-
four experts on the subject, represent
ing nine countries, were in attendance. 
We wish to acknowledge our gratitude 
toward Dr. A. H. Frank of the U.S.D.A., 
Agricultural Research Service, Belts
ville, Maryland, for the use of his notes 
from the meeting. The following rep
resents, in part, the views presented and 
agreed upon at this conference. 

Clinical Aspects of Vibriosis 
This is a specific venereal infection 

of the genital organs of cattle caused 
by Vibro fetus. This disease represents 
one of the major causes of economic 
loss in the field of infertility at the 
present time. Two forms of the infec
tion are recognized: (a) acute vibriosis, 
(b) chronic vibriosis. Infertility is 
commonly associated with the acute 
form. Abortion is often linked with the 
chronic infection, but abortion may oc
cur during the acute phase. The precise 
relationship between the two forms is 
not yet clear, but the transition from 
the acute to the chronic disease is prob
ably associated with the development of 
resistance to vibrio infection. 

Mode of Transmission 
This disease is spread principally by 

natural service and through artificial 
insemination. The organisms are shed 
into the semen collected from infected 
bulls, and large-scale dissemination of 
the disease has resulted where this fact 
has not been appreciated by artificial 
insemination centers. Sanitary precau
tions must also be observed at artificial 

insemination centers to prevent the ac
cidental spread from bull to bull. 

It is believed that the majority of 
infected bulls remain permanent car
riers unless successfully treated. Vi
briosis is a self-limiting disease in the 
female. The cow develops resistance to 
the organism after being infected, how
ever, chronic carrier cows which retain 
the infection throughout gestation and 
afterwards do occur. One such animal 
in a herd is sufficient to perpetuate the 
disease and infect clean bulls. The 
length of time they remain infected and 
how long they will continue to react 
to the mucus agglutination test1 is not 
known. More information regarding 
the duration of immunity is also needed. 

Symptomatology 
Infected bulls display no clinical ab

normalities, and the semen may appear 
to be of normal quality. The preputial 
mucosa is considered to be the common 
seat of infection. 

At the onset of the disease in cows 
or heifers, catarrhal inflammation of 
the vaginal mucosa, with somewhat in
creased mucus secretion especially dur
ing the first two or four months, may be 
observed. This mucous is usually clear, 
but it may be cloudy or infrequently 
purulent. The mucosa of the vagina 
may be red; the cervix may appear 
somewhat swollen and red. Infected 
cows or heifers may show endometritis 
and/or cervicitis histologically but us
ually this inflammation is hardly per
ceptible and may be overlooked during 
a clinical examination. 

During the acute stage, many females 
may return to service more than once 
with, generally, a longer than normal 
inter-service period. However, other 
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cows (15-40%) will be pregnant after 
the first mating. There is some evi
dence to suggest that conception occurs 
in the majority of cases, but fetal death 
occurs and is followed by reabsorption 
or expulsion of the fetus. If mating is 
continued, or is resumed after an in
terval of two to four months, most ani
mals will become pregnant. It may be 
impossible to establish normal pregnan
cy in some cows with persistent breed
ing. The fertility of the cows improves 
later in the course of the disease. Some 
pregnant cows will abort. Abortions are 
most frequently seen among the cows 
which held to the first mating. 

Diagnosis 
Breeding records provide informa

tion which gives some indication wheth
er or not infection is present in a herd. 
A study of the records will also sug
gest which bulls in an artificial insem
ination stud or in a herd are infected. 
If agglutination testing of mucus is to 
be done on an individual basis, the rec
ords indicate the cows most likely in
fected. 

To confirm a diagnosis of vibriosis 
in cows and heifers, the two main meth
ods used are: (a) culture and recovery 
of the organisms from aborted fetuses 
and the placenta or from material taken 
from the genital tract, (b) agglutina
tion testing of vaginal mucus. 

Care should be taken to avoid con
tamination of the material to be cul
tured. The specimens should be sent to 
the laboratory as rapidly as possible 
and cultivation begun without delay. 
Mucus samples for agglutination test
ing may be obtained using pipettes or 
special tampons.1 Sterile techniques are 
necessary to prevent contamination of 
the specimen or the transmission of in
fection from one cow to another. 

It takes about five weeks from the 
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time of initial infection for vaginal ag
glutination to appear in the mucus se
cretions. In chronic cases, the titer be
comes lowered and may eventally dis
appear. Specimens taken during estrus 
usually give negative results, although 
the test is positive at other times dur
ing the cycle. Where it is desirable to 
follow the course of the disease through 
an infected herd, vaginal mucus speci
mens should be obtained periodically 
from all females over one year of age. 
This test should be regarded as a herd 
test and not as an individual test. 

Various methods may be employed 
for the definite diagnosis of vibriosis 
in the bull. Semen and preputial fluids 
are often cultivated for the organism. 
Mucus agglutination testing or vaginal 
mucus culturing of at least six maiden 
heifers bred to the bull in question will 
help to establish a diagnosis. The Adler 
biopsy technique- is also used. The 
blood agglutination test, in both males 
and females, has a very limited value 
and is much inferior to the mucus ag
glutination test for diagnostic purposes. 

It has been proposed that Vibro fetus 
possesses three antigenic groups, K, 0 
and H. It was recommended that anti
gen be prepared from a strain isolated 
from a case of infertility. The specif
icity and sensitivity of any strain 
should be determined before it is se
lected for the production of antigen. 
The use of local strains might be ad
visable. 

Prophylactic Measures 
All bulls entering an artificial insem

ination stud service should be tested for 
presence of infection and not be ac
cepted unless clear. (The committee 
also set forth recommendation for the 
methods of collecting and handling se
men.) If infection is introduced, pre

(Continued on page 68) 
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SOME COMMON DISEASES OF FOALS* 
HORACE N. DAVIS, D.V.M., Lexington, Ky. 

This may come as a surprise to you 
but though Kentucky has the thorough
breds, Ohio has the standardbreds. The 
standardbreds are increasing quite rap
idly in numbers and their value has in
creased tremendously. 

Undoubtedly some of you are going 
to be called upon by the breeding farms 
with their problems. The highest mor
bidity of any equine group is among 
the foals. Therefore, when you get that 
call it is not unlikely that you may be 
treating a foal. With the tremendous 
increase in stud fees, newborn foals are 
valuable property. The dosages are such 
that the newest drugs are practical. 

Presented here is a short list of com
mon diseases. From our own experience 
we estimate that these diseases repre
sent possibly three-quarters of the mor
bidity and a larger per cent of the 
mortality normally encountered in foals 
in the spring of the year. 

The list includes five conditions in
volving the digestive system, two septi
cemias and the rather newly reported 
disease, hemolytic anemia and icterus. 

Constipation 
One of the first difficulties that may 

be encountered by the newborn foal is 
simple constipation. With a little exper
ience the condition is readily diagnosed 
from the foal's attitude and actions. 
Within a few hours from parturition 
the foal develops a cramped stance, the 
hind feet being set forward. The tail is 
elevated and is occasionally switched in 
a sharp quick series. Less frequently 
the foal looks around at the tail or ex
tending the head he turns up the upper 
lip. Partial or complete anorexia is 

* Presented at the 1955 OSVMA Convention 
January 5-7, Columbus, Ohio. 

demonstrated by the filling of the mare's 
udder. Other symptoms are usually 
lacking. Diagnosis is confirmed by the 
digital palpation of firm fecal balls in 
the rectum at the point of the pelvic 
inlet. 

Treatment consists of the administra
tion of a high enema consisting of very 
mild soap (and I emphasize the mild-
soap) and warm water. Method of ad
ministration is by use of a male horse 
catheter attached to a gravity quart 
enema can. With the enema fluid flow
ing, the catheter is gently introduced 
some fifteen inches. The manipulation 
and distention of the colon wall will 
produce a prompt evacuation of the 
posterior colon. The tube is reintro
duced and a pint—no more—is intro
duced and allowed to remain. The basic 
objective of the enema is to introduce 
a small amount of fluid between the 
solid waste materials and the colon wall 
well forward in the small colon. The 
material that produces the impaction is 
not situated in the rectum proper and 
the usual efforts that are made to re
move the readily palpable fecal balls is 
probably wasted time. 

The routine administration of an 
enema to all newborn foals has been 
questioned but in our opinion is excel
lent preventive medicine, and it is in
dicated if properly administered. 

If the foal with constipation is neg
lected or treatment inadequate, the con
dition may develop into a much more 
serious and severe entity, meconial im
paction. 

Meconial Impaction 
Meconial impaction is not as rare in 

occurrence as it should be. In nature 
the weak foals and those who for any 
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reason do not promptly receive the col
ostrum are probably most frequently in
volved. Experience, however, has shown 
that any foal may be affected. The 
symptoms are quite characteristic, and 
a tentative diagnosis is immediately 
suggested by the foal's attitude and 
movements. 

Picture if you will a foal some eight 
to twenty-four hours of age. As you 
enter the stall he is down, rolling re
peatedly and quite violently from side 
to side, and shows every sign of severe 
abdominal pain. They frequently raise 
the head and neck to look at the side of 
the abdomen only to allow the head to 
fall back with considerable force. The 
eyelids are quickly traumatized and 
swollen. The temperature is at first 
normal then with exertion becomes ele
vated from one to two degrees. The 
foal rapidly exhausts himself and the 
temperature in a few hours becomes 
subnormal, sometimes declining as low 
as 97 degrees F. I might say at this 
point that we consider the normal tem
perature of the young foal to be approx
imately 101 degrees F. and his resting 
pulse around 60/min. The mucous mem
branes are markedly congested and 
ausculation reveals peristalsis to be 
very slow. To the touch the foal is cold 
and sweaty. These foals rapidly become 
semi-comatose, and then the owner 
gives up completely. 

Differential diagnosis from intussus
ception and various forms of torsions 
of the intestines is made on the basis of 
the continuing presence of peristaltic 
movements, the early age of the foal, 
and different attitudes. 

The prognosis depends upon the 
strength of the foal. In even average 
foals with careful attention, recovery 
may be confidently expected. After 
evacuation the little fellow will be up 

and in a few hours bouncing around as 
though nothing had happened. 

Differentiation must also be made 
from atresia coli. 

The objectives of treatment are five
fold: 

First: to conserve the foal's energy 
by the administration of hypnotics re
peated as needed to maintain the foal, 
if not in a state of sleep, in one of 
marked sedation. We attach consider
able importance to this. 

Second: to maintain the body tem
perature through the use of blankets 
and deep straw bedding or other phys
ical means. 

Third: to protect from bacterial in
vasion by the establishment and main
tenance of a satisfactory blood level of 
a broad spectrum antibiotic. 

Fourth: to maintain the body metab
olism and water balance by use of intra
vaneous fluids and tube feeding. We use 
five per cent dextrose in saline, one to 
two liters each twelve hours. Products 
containing amino acids may substitute 
for one liter of isotonic dextrose in 
saline. At the same intervals we admin
ister per stomach tube twelve to sixteen 
ounces of colostrum. If necessary re
constituted evaporated milk with seven 
teaspoonfuls of sugar per quart may 
be used to make up the total. 

Finally, having established the sup
portive treatment we move directly to 
the procedure of evacuating the colon. 
We administer by stomach tube the 
following mixture: 

Milk of Magnesium two onces 
Castor Oil four onces 
Mineral Oil six ounces 
Mare's Colostrum Q.S. one pint 

A high enema is administered and 
repeated every twelve hours. Twenty-
four to forty-eight hours are normally 
required for evacuation and recovery 
thereafter is remarkably prompt. 

A diagnosis of meconial impaction 
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must be differentiated from the condi
tion of atresia coli. 

Atresia Coli 
The latter condition is congenital in 

origin, the foal being born with a com
plete obstruction of the small colon. 
The symptomatology is identical to that 
of meconial impaction with one excep
tion. The administration of an enema 
brings no evidence of fecal material but 
instead a small amount of whitish 
cheesey material and after that the re
turn of clear water. The introduction 
of the enema tube is often completely 
blocked at a variable distance within 
the colon. These findings are patho
gnomonic. 

There is no treatment. It would seem 
that surgery might be suggested. We 
have autopsied several cases and our 
findings agree with others in their re
corded observations that the colon seems 
to be not only grown together and ob
structed, but generally undeveloped 
with apparently at times whole sections 
absent. Several attempts at surgical 
repair have been unsuccessful. 

Torsions 
Torsions are rare but we have noted 

a very characteristic attitude that has 
been rather consistently associated with 
them in our practice and has been of 
considerable diagnostic value to us. It 
consists of a very strong desire on the 
part of the foal to be in a dorsal recum
bent position. The foal attains this by 
seeking a spot by the wall, lying down, 
rolling up on its back and maintaining 
itself by leaning the limbs against the 
wall. The interesting point is that if 
the foal is made to get up and move, he 
will, when released, return promptly to 
the same spot, lie down, and repeat 
the process. Where accompanied with 
such outstanding symptoms as cessa
tion of peristalsis and intractable ab-
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dominal pain we feel it has diagnostic 
significance. 

Foal Enteritis 
Primary diarrhea or enteritis in foals 

is sporadic in nature, noncontagious and 
of low mortality. The incidence is low 
compared to the same condition in 
calves and varies directly in proportion 
to the degree of sanitation maintained 
in the stables. In the young foal the 
etiology appears in the majority of 
cases to be the ingestion for various 
reasons, of overwhelming doses of bac
teria. A second factor apparently some
times involved is the ingestion of very 
large amounts of milk at one time which 
simply overwhelms the digestive tract. 

The often mentioned and variously 
explained observation of the foal who 
picks up fecal balls and other material 
in his mouth with a resulting diarrhea 
is in our opinion, a manifestation of 
hunger. Repeated examination of the 
udders of their dams indicates they are 
giving very little milk. Furthermore, 
the foals will be observed to nurse re
peatedly at very short intervals for only 
a moment at a time indicating their 
hunger and the lack of available milk. 
When the foal's hunger has been satis
fied, he stops his incessant search for 
food. 

This condition will respond nicely in 
twenty-four to thirty-six hours upon 
administration of the non-absorbable 
sulfonamides and/or dihydrostrepto
mycin sulfate, preferably in a base con
taining materials designed to coat and 
protect the intestinal tract such as 
kaolin and the bismuths. 

Septicemias 
The two septicemias are the so called 

"sleeper" foal caused by the gram nega
tive bacterium Shigella equirulis, and 
the so called "strept" foal caused by a 
gram positive streptococcus. 

Their incidence and importance is 
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demonstrated by a study of over six 
hundred equine feti and foals autopsied 
at the University of Kentucky before 
the advent of the sulfonamides and anti
biotics. Each disease represented ap
proximately twenty-five per cent or the 
two represented one-half of the total 
cases presented. 

As you might expect their sympto
matology is very similar. Clinical dif
ferentation is not always possible. The 
"sleeper" foal usually is less than three 
days old. In my experience the majority 
of these cases show dullness and lassi
tude almost from birth. 

They may or may not get up, show 
little interest in nursing and frequently 
demonstrate a characteristic nodding 
attitude in which they appear to doze 
off standing up. Often they will wander 
into a wall with no apparent concern 
for injuries and may wind up standing 
with their head in the corner. The tem
perature is elevated, frequently reading 
103 to 104 degrees. The pulse is cor
respondingly elevated but the foals are 
not dyspneic until moribund. They 
quickly become semi-comatose, and die 
in from twelve to twenty-four hours if 
untreated. Treatment with dihydro
streptomycin produces dramatic results. 
In practice the initial dose is one gram, 
followed by one-half gram doses on a 
four hour schedule. Improvement is 
often noted by the second dose. 

The "strept" foal is usually more than 
three days old being often two or three 
weeks of age or sometimes older. This 
point is important in differentiation. 
These foals are often lame, frequently 
show swelling of one or more joints. 
Temperatures of 103 to 106 degrees F. 
are common at this stage. Diarrhea is 
an almost constant symptom. Severe 
lassitude and coma develop rapidly. 
Death in these acute cases in twelve to 
twenty-four hours is not unusual, if 
untreated. 
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This streptococcal septicemia responds 
very well to penicillin therapy. Our 
usual dosage approximates ten thousand 
units per pound per day. The use of 
penicillin together with such supportive 
measures as intravenous fluids, and 
blood transfusions in the extreme cases 
have markedly lowered the mortality. 

Recently the trend in the "bluegrass" 
has been to use one of the combinations 
of penicillin and streptomycin for their 
synergistic action especially in the very 
young foals with questionable differ
ential diagnosis. The routine adminis
tration of one gram dihydrostrepto
mycin with approximately six hundred 
thousand units procaine penicillin to all 
foals after parturition has in our prac
tice been an outstanding example of the 
value of preventive medicine. It has in 
the case of more than one equine prac
titioner, noticably reduced the number, 
not only of actual septimecias, but also 
mild digestive upsets, diarrhea and con
stipations of the first days of life. 

A chronic course and form is fre
quently seen. It is characterized by 
lameness and periodic recurrence of 
swelling and synovial distention of one 
or more joints. The temperature not 
infrequently remains near 102 to 103 
degrees F. The foals may show little 
else, being often bright and fairly active 
and may live indefinitely. 

Streptococci are readily cultured from 
the involved joint fluid. This condition 
is frequently quite refractory to treat
ment as might be expected from the 
involved sites. In our experience the 
oral administration of aureomycin, one 
gram twice daily continued for eight to 
ten days has been the most successful. 
We have not experienced undue side 
reactions or digestive disturbances from 
its use. Tetracycline hydrochloride 
would appear to have a place here. Our 
experiences with it to date have not 
been conclusive. 



18 S P E C U L U M 

Hemolytic Icterus 
A very interesting, frequently critical 

and rather dramatic disease is hemo
lytic anemia and icterus of newborn 
foals, sometimes called hemolytic icterus 
or jaundiced foal disease. This condi
tion was first described in the literature 
in 1947 in thoroughbreds in this country 
and in mule foals in France. It has 
since been described in Germany, Eng
land, Spain, Russia, and Sweden, and is 
apparently worldwide in occurrence. 
Basically the condition is an anemia of 
the newborn foal resulting from hemag
glutinins produced by the sensitized 
dam during pregnancy and absorbed by 
the foal from the colostrum. 

The pathogenesis is postulated and 
in the main fairly well established as 
follows: 

The fetus has the same type blood as 
it's sire and a different type from it's 
dam. By an unknown method fetal 
erythrocytes or some component thereof 
passes the placenta to the dam's blood 
stream. In the latter months of preg
nancy a marked antibody production is 
incited on the mare against the fetal 
erythrocytes. As you may recall, the 
nature of the placental relationship in 
the equidae is such that antibodies are 
not passed to the fetus, hence the foal 
is normal and healthy at parturition. 
The mare's colostrum contains the anti
bodies in a concentration considerably 
greater than that in the blood plasma. 
The nursing foal readily absorbs the 
antibodies contained in the colostrum 
during the first thirty-six hours of life. 

Two forms of antibodies are involved. 
An agglutinating antibody is present 
and results in a clumping of the red 
blood cells with eventual removal from 
the circulating blood and destruction by 
the liver and spleen. The more rarely 
demonsrated hemolytic antibody causes 
direct dissolution of the erythrocytes. 

As might be expected the suddenness 

of onset and severity of the condition 
are in direct proportion to the amount 
of antibodies received and absorbed by 
the foal. The symptoms develop follow
ing a history of normal birth and an 
apparently healthy, lively foal for the 
first twelve to twenty-four hours. At 
this point the affected foal suddenly be
comes listless, and weak, sometimes to 
the point of appearing to have slight 
incoordination in the gait. Dyspnea is 
marked, partial, or complete anorexia 
is present. The pulse is quite thready 
and small. The rate is usually a hun
dred or more. At this stage the mucus 
membranes may be pale. Personally, I 
find this very hard to detect. Icterus, 
as shown by yellow color of the sclera, 
palpebral and oral membranes will not 
have developed. There are recorded in
stances of periacute cases where the 
untreated foal died by twenty-four 
hours of age. 

The classical, more frequent, acute 
cases show much of the same sympto
matology. They differ in that appar
ently due to the receipt of a lesser 
quantity of antibodies, observable symp
toms do not develop until the foal is 
some twenty-four to forty-eight hours 
old. As icterus develops some twenty-
four hours after anemia, these cases 
show the classical lemon-yellow colored 
sclera, conjunctival, palpebral and oral 
membranes. 

There is a wide latitude in the degree 
of anemia that may be produced, thus 
we occasionally see a mild form, usually 
when the foals are five to eight days old. 
The owners complaint most frequently 
is that the foal is slow to follow it's 
dam or that it doesn't play like the other 
foals. In these cases the classical symp
toms are largely absent. The pulse is 
usually elevated, and becomes markedly 
so after slight exercise. 

A clinical diagnosis is rather readily 
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made in the classical cases. We consider 
as diagnostic the presence of a pro
nounced icterus of the sclera, a rapid 
weak thready pulse, and dyspnea to
gether with a history of an apparently 
healthy foal for the first twelve hours 
of life. Where the condition is periacute 
or subclinical a diagnosis is not so 
readily made. Symptoms may vary 
widely or may be absent. As an aid to 
field diagnosis in these cases, we carry 
and use a portable hemoglobinometer 
of the visual filter photometer type 
which gives us rapid, accurate determi
nation of the hemoglobin content of the 
blood. We feel that it has been of con
siderable diagnostic aid to us in a num
ber of conditions. In our experience with 
this condition, a hemoglobin reading be
low eight grams per 100 ml. where ac
companied by the usual history and 
supporting symptoms is apparently 
highly significant. 

Cases over two days of age are 
allowed to continue nursing their dam, 
but younger foals must be muzzled and 
the mare milked hourly for from twelve 
to twenty-four hours. After twenty-
four hours the milk will be free of anti
bodies. Earlier use should be checked 
by matching the colostrum with the 
foal's cells for evidence of agglunination 
The disease is readily prevented in 
known sensitized mares by muzzling the 
foal at birth and milking the mare com
pletely out hourly for twenty-four hours, 
hours. 

The mild form where seen in foals 
four, five, and up to eight days of age 
normally do not require treatment other 
than measures designed to aid them in 
the rebuilding of their normal blood 
elements, protection against bacterial 
secondary invaders and sharply re
stricted exercise. The latter is very 
important. 

In the acute and peracute cases a 

transfusion is usually indicated. A red 
blood cell count is of value here. It has 
been found that a foal with a count of 
six million or more will probably return 
to normal without a transfusion. A foal 
with four and one-half million is in dan
ger and would probably be benefited. A 
foal having a count of four million or 
less must have a transfusion to live. 
The diagnosis should be confirmed be
fore transfusion therapy by serological 
means. The selection of donors is also 
a serological procedure. 

Before leaving the field of acute cases, 
the following materials should be col
lected for laboratory work : 

Foal—5cc Blood Oxalated 

Dam—5cc Blood Allowed to Clot 
5cc Colostrum 

Prospective Donors—Adult horses— 
minimum of dozen if available 
5cc Blood preferably oxalated 
but clotted samples can be 
used. 

Laboratory diagnosis consists essen
tially of matching a fifty per cent saline 
suspension of the foal's cells with a 1:2 
dilution of the dam's serum or colos
trum. Positive cases agglutinate read
ily. Higher dilutions may then be tried 
as a rough gauge of the severity of the 
condition. 

Selection of donors consists of testing 
the hemagglutinins in the mare's serum 
on the red cells of the prospective don
ors. Blood whose erythrocytes are not 
agglutinated is transfusable. 

The treatment consists basically of 
an exsanguination transfusion in which 
three to five liters of blood are removed 
and are replaced by four to six liters of 
citrated donors blood, by a system of 
alternate administration and exsangui
nation of a liter or two at a time until 
completed. The response is remarkable. 
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HEMORRHAGIC DISEASE 
EARL N. MOORE 

Ohio Agricultural Experiment Station
Wooster, Ohio 

A new disease termed "hemorrhagic 
syndrome" is being diagnosed with in
creasing frequency on Ohio poultry and 
turkey farms as well as in other impor
tant poultry producing areas. This con
dition was first recognized as an eco
nomic problem by the author on a 
Wayne County commercial broiler plant 
in April, 1952. Sporadic cases of a sim
ilar nature had been observed at least 
a year earlier but no specific diagnosis 
was made. The increased incidence may 
partially be explained on the basis of 
the ability of veterinarians and poultry
men to recognize this disease. 

Etiology 
One of the first questions that comes 

to one's mind is what causes this condi
tion. To date, there are still missing 
links in our knowledge of the etiology. 
There is considerable evidence that cer
tain drugs may serve as contributory 
factors. According to some investiga
tors, the vitamin K level may be related 
to this condition. Attempts so far to 
incriminate various infectious agents 
have proven negative at this and other 
stations. Various stress factors prob
ably contribute to its development. 

Since only a limited amount of infor
mation is available regarding the etiol
ogy of this condition, our knowledge of 
the transmission is also in need of fur
ther study. In the Delaware broiler 
area, it has been reported that hemor
rhagic disease rates second only to the 
respiratory infections as a disease 
problem of broilers. 

Symptoms 
Due to the variable manifestations 

as denoted by the mild to severe hemor
rhages occurring in practically any tis

sue, the condition is technically termed 
"hemorrhagic syndrome." Hemorrhages 
are most commonly found affecting the 
heart, liver, spleen, breast, and leg mus
cles. Necrosis of the liver is often ob
served. Another commonly recognized 
lesion is the presence of small scabs on 
the feet, particularly near the joints of 
the toes and on the web of the feet. The 
combs of affected birds may be pale red 
or yellowish in color. Petechial and ec
chymotic hemorrhages are commonly 
seen on the serous surface of the intes
tional tract of affected birds. Hemor
rhagic enteritis may involve a portion, 
or all of the intestinal tract. 

Another early indication of hemor
rhagic disease is the tendency of appar
ently healthy chicks to sit around. Feed 
consumption may or may not be re
duced, which largely depends upon the 
percentage of affected birds in the flock. 
Frequently, flocks suspected of having 
coccidiosis may actually be suffering 
from hemorrhagic disease. With both 
diseases, bloody droppings and similar 
symptoms and lesions may occur. This 
creates a difficult problem in making an 
accurate differential diagnosis, unless 
laboratory facilities are available. An
other good indication of hemorrhagic 
disease can be deteced by breaking the 
long bones and observing the color of 
the bone marrow. The bone marrow of 
a young chicken is normally red. In 
chicks with advanced cases of hemor
rhagic disease, the bone marrow may 
be pinkish cream or yellow in color. 
The hemorrhagic syndrome occurs most 
frequently in chicks between the ages 
of three and ten weeks. Frequently the 
losses are under 5 per cent, but oc
casionally they may go over 50 per cent. 
The disease tends to run its course 
within one to three weeks. 

Since extensive hemorrhages may be 
observed, investigators have been led 
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to study the blood picture. Work at this 
Station, as well as reports of other 
investigators, has shown that affected 
birds may have lower hemoglobin and 
hematocrit values. In addition to the 
actual loss of blood, there appears to 
be an aplastic anemia. It is a known 
fact that the calcium level of the blood 
is related to the clotting time of blood. 
Investigations at the Ohio Station indi
cate that the calcium level of affected 
birds is within normal range. 

Control 
Since the etiology and mode of trans

mission of the hemorrhagic syndrome 
remain vague, scientists are at a loss 
to know how to successfully control the 
condition. It is suspected that one or 
more stress factors may predispose 
birds to hemorrhagic disease. More 
controlled experimental work in the 
laboratory is needed before arriving at 
definite conclusions as to what consti
tutes these stress factors and how they 
may be related to the condition. 

Coccidiosis and chronic respiratory 
disease (air sac infection) often occur 
at about the same time as hemorrhagic 
disease (three to ten weeks), and they 
are sometimes suspected as being con
tributory factors. It has previously 
been mentioned that certain drugs, par
ticularly some of the coccidiostats, may 
contribute to the condition. Since coc
cidiostats are almost universally pres
ent in broiler rations, it is difficult to 
evaluate data obtained from the field. 
Controlled experimental work is in 
progress to obtain more data on this 
point. Until more specific information 
is obtained, the common recommenda
tion is to discontinue drugs and anti
biotics when an outbreak occurs in a 
flock. 

Much attention has been given to the 
use of vitamin K as a preventive and 

treatment for this condition. Vitamin 
K is one of several factors related to 
blood clotting time; hence, this vitamin 
may be associated with some cases 
of hemorrhagic disease. Experimental 
work indicates that blood clotting time 
may be higher in birds suffering from 
hemorrhagic disease, but the results are 
not consistent. In field outbreaks, it is 
common to recommend that the starter 
or growing mash be replaced with lay
ing or breeder mash, calf starter, or a 
mixture of milk and corn meal or to 
increase the amount of whole or 
cracked grain in the ration. In other 
words, an attempt is made to provide 
a ration which contains no drugs, but 
only natural feed stuffs. 

In view of the economic importance 
of this condition to the poultry indus
try, scientists have met at national, re
gional and state conventions to discuss 
it. With this concerted effort, investi
gators hope to hasten the time when 
the hemorrhagic syndrome can be suc
cessfully controlled. 

Inoculation of pregnant mares, be
fore foaling, apparently puts tetanus 
antibodies into the colostrum and there
by assures foals of immunity from 
birth. When 5 to 6 weeks old, the colt 
can be given an adult "booster" shot 
of tetanus antitoxin (toxoid). 

The incidence of psittacosis in the 
United States has more than doubled in 
the past three years, mostly in psitta
cine birds whose numbers have in
creased tremendously in the past four 
years. It is estimated that today there 
are 9 million psittacine birds as pets in 
American homes. 

Ohio ranks tenth among the states in 
farm income from livestock and live
stock products. 
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FIRST AID FOR ANIMALS 
HAROLD F. BLOOM, Vet. Med. IV 

The ability to cope with emergency 
situations logically and practically, es
pecially over the telephone, is essential 
for a successful practice. The advice 
should allay the fears of the client as 
well as relieve the animal's suffering. 
The purpose of the article is to discuss 
some of the most frequent questions 
and situations confronting the practi
tioner, along with the most satisfactory 
method for handling them. It is not the 
writer's intention to provide the layman 
with medicinal treatment for his animal 
in lieu of diagnosis; therefore, the use 
of medicinals and remedies are conspic
uously absent except in situations in
volving the ingestion of poisons where 
immediate use of a specific antidote is 
imperative. 

The discussion is divided into a small 
and a large animal section. Each sub
ject includes not only the most common
ly occurring situations but also the sug
gested method for dealing with the sub
ject. 

SMALL ANIMALS 

Hit by car. Advice given over the 
phone should warn of the possibilities 
of shock, hemorrhage, and fractures. If 
the dog is to be handled, first place a 
muzzle on him, without interfering 
with breathing. If severe bleeding is 
present, cover with a compress and bind 
tightly. If necessary, apply tourniquet, 
using a necktie or apron string, and re
lease slowly every 30 minutes until 
certain that bleeding has stopped. If 
the animal is prostrate and internal 
hemorrhage or shock is suspected, bind 
the abdomen tightly with wide pieces of 
cloth. Treat shock by keeping the body 
warm and lowering head below the 
trunk. Check paws and legs for splin

ters or debris and remove if possible. 
Splint a broken limb with folded news
paper, a coat hanger, or a flat piece of 
wood, from elbow or knee to paw and 
tie securely in at least three places. 
When moving the animal, place him on 
something rigid. A stiff rug may be 
used. 

Lacerations and bites. These wounds 
should have the immediate attention of 
a veterinarian to prevent scarring. 
Temporary treatment consists of 
cleansing with any mild soap, hydrogen 
peroxide, and binding with a clean com
press. If the laceration is on the foot, 
bleeding may be profuse. Have the 
owner check for long splinters, then 
press a plug of cotton against the open
ing and bandage. These are only first 
aid measures and the owner should be 
advised to bring his pet to your atten
tion as soon as possible. If he thinks 
the injury is minor and doesn't war
rant your examination, you might re
mind him of the possibility of tetanus. 

Burns. If no ointments are on hand, 
apply a solution of strong cold tea and 
cover gently with vaseline gauze. 

Skunk spraying. The spray is vola
tile, therefore heat is the best way to 
dissipate the odor. Give the dog (and 
yourself) at least one hot bath with lots 
of suds and put him in a warm place. 
Hang any sprayed clothes in the sun. 
Some say that washing the pet in to
mato juice is very good. 

Drowning. If the heart is still beat
ing, give artificial respiration by laying 
the pet on its side and pushing with the 
flat of the hand on the ribs and releas
ing quickly. When releasing, the upper 
foreleg may be pulled up and then re
laxed a little when pressing on the ribs. 
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Electric shock. Give artificial respi
ration and treat for shock as previously 
described. Apply strong cold tea to 
burns. 

Bruises, puppies stepped on. This is 
a common complaint and the owner 
should present the animal to the veteri
narian for examination. Cold com
presses may help to relieve the pain. A 
painfully fractured tail is tied to a sin
gle wooden splint with cloth strips. 

Bee stings. The first aid care for a 
dog having been miserably stung by bees 
is ice water compresses. They should be 
treated for anaphylactic shock by the 
veterinarian. 

Acute edematous swellings about 
head and neck. Confine until it can be 
presented to a veterinarian for treat
ment. This is sometimes found in hy
perproteinism, so the diet may be 
checked. 

Heat prostration. Treatment, if they 
are unable to get to a veterinarian im
mediately, consists of packing the ani
mal in ice with a fan blowing over it; 
soaking in ice water in bath tub; and, 
cold water enemas. Give water to drink 
if not vomiting, but do not feed for a 
while. 

Frost bitten feet. Massage feet while 
in a pan of cold water. 

Convulsions, frothing at mouth. Ad
vise guiding and confining to small area 
without handling, and if prostrate keep 
warm. Present to veterinarian as soon 
as possible. 

Poisonings. Most poisonings are 
treated with emetics, antidotes, lavages, 
and cathartics. General rules in treat
ing poisonings are: (1) Give an emetic. 
(2) If patient is vomiting, do not give 
an emetic, instead give large amounts 
of warm water. (3) Do not use an 
emetic if substance is corrosive or caus
tic. (4) Neutralize acids with milk of 

magnesia, lime water, or soap. (5) 
Neutralize alkalies with vinegar or lem
on juice. (6) The universal antidote is' 
pulverized charcoal (burned toast) two 
parts, magnesium oxide (milk of mag
nesia) one part, tannic acid (strong tea) 
one part. Mix one-half ounce (one ta
blespoonful) in one-half glass of warm 
water. (7) Owner should take pet to 
veterinarian as soon as possible. 

Home emetics are powdered mustard 
mixed into a paste, warm salt water, 
soap suds, peroxide equal parts with 
water—about an ounce per ten pounds. 
If it is difficult to get a liquid down the 
animal, throw some salt back into the 
throat to cause gagging and vomiting. 

Sometimes the owner knows what 
poison the pet has eaten. Many poison
ous substances have the antidote written 
on the container. 

Following are the more common poi
sons and their treatments: 

Acids (overdose of aspirin). Do not in
duce vomiting. Give milk of magne
sia, egg albumin, or lime water at 

short intervals. Give mineral oil, four 
generous doses at fifteen minute in
tervals. 

Alcohols (methyl or wood). Induce 
vomiting. Give milk or egg elbumin. 

Alkalies (Ca, K, or NaOH; ammonia; 
lime; caustics). Do not induce vom
iting. Give vinegar or lemon juice. 

Arsenicals (insecticides, rodenticides). 
Induce vomiting. Milk of magnesia 
or egg albumin. 

BHC compounds. External—wash with 
plenty of soap and water. Internal— 
whiskey or gin. Induce vomiting. 

Flourides (roach powders). Induce 
vomiting, give large amounts of milk, 
lime water, or milk of magnesia. 

Iodine. Induce vomiting and give plen
ty of starch in boiled water. 
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Kerosene. Do not induce vomiting. Give 
milk or olive oil. 

Mercury. Induce vomiting. Give milk 
or raw eggs. 

Moth repellents. Egg albumin, olive oil, 
mineral oil, or vegetable oil. 

Nicotine. Induce vomiting. Give the 
universal antidote or strong tea. 

1080. Induce vomiting. Milk or lime 
water, whiskey and vinegar equal 
parts. 

Phosphorus (rodentcides). Milk or veg
etable oils. 

Lead. Induce vomiting. Epsom salts. 

Whelping bitches. Most of the own
er's questions about whelping concern 
labor signs, the length of time of labor, 
signs of dystocia, and what to do about 
it. 

The veterinarian should be prepared 
to explain to the client how to recognize 
the signs of labor. An owner will often 
misinterpret preparation for labor as 
actual labor. Often an owner wishes to 
know how soon a bitch will whelp. Ad
vise them to check for a drop in rectal 
temperature, and a bitch will usually 
start labor within twenty-four hours. 

The time a bitch should be in labor 
is variable among breeds and individu
als. Some say that a bitch may go four 
hours before they consider her likely to 
be in dystocia. However, as little as a 
half hour of severe exhausting labor 
with no pups being presented may in
dicate dystocia and the need for veteri
nary assistance. On the other hand, if 
a bitch appears comfortable and in no 
great pain she may labor intermittently 
for several hours before producing her 
first pup. 

After the pups have started to come, 
they often are delivered a half hour 
apart, but the time interval can be as 
much as two hours without suspecting 

S P E C U L U M 

trouble, unless the labor is severe and 
exhausting. 

It is important to determine the 
physical ability of the bitch to deliver 
pups. Old bitches tire easily and first-
litter bitches may give up. Brachioce
phalic breeds, such as the Boston, and 
small litter breeds, such as the Pomer
anian, commonly have difficulty. The 
Dachshund often has difficulty getting 
the pup up into the pelvic canal. In
quiry should be made as to any past his
tory of dystocia, although a bitch may 
have two litters normally, and then 
have difficulty with the third. The pos
sibility of previous injury should also 
be eliminated. While getting the his
tory, it is important to remember to 
obtain the exact breeding date and the 
size of the sire. 

A frightened, nervous bitch, especial
ly one with her first litter, often needs 
help. Advise the owner to have scissors 
ready in boiling water. They should 
leave the bitch to herself until she 
whelps. They can then cut the cord 
about one inch from the body and apply 
iodine to the stump. The pup should be 
dried with a clean cotton cloth and 
placed to a teat. The fetal membranes 
should be disposed of to prevent the 
bitch from eating it since it sometimes 
is the cause of post-natal vomiting and 
diarrhea. This type of bitch also bears 
watching for attempts to eat the pup. 

Practitioners often receive calls for 
information about post-natal care of 
the bitch and litter, which is just as im
portant as pre-natal care. The first 
forty-eight hours are probably the most 
critical, and nutrition is the most im
portant problem. Instruct the client to 
feed the bitch small quantities several 
times a day. One should watch for 
signs of constipation or diarrhea. Her 
diet should be increased and by the end 
of the second post-natal week, the time 
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of the greatest stress on a bitch, she 
should be eating three times her regular 
diet. Vitamins A and D may be supple
mented, but not with cod liver oil be
cause of the possible diarrheal effects 
of the oil. 

It is usually desirable that the pups 
be given a supplemental diet and wean
ing started the third week so that they 
can be fully weaned by the end of the 
fourth week. This may vary slightly 
depending on the size and health of the 
litter, the condition of the bitch, and 
the amount of milk available. 

The breasts should be checked to 
make sure that they are all being used; 
otherwise, a mastitis may develop. 

Early cessation of milk supply can be 
detected by crying and unthrifty pups. 
The owner should be advised on a sup
plement for the pups, and the bitch ex
amined by a veterinarian. 

Another post-natal complication is 
eclampsia. First-aid consists of first re
moving the pups from the bitch and 
then binding the breasts with wide 
pieces of cloth or a many-tailed band
age. If veterinary help is delayed, the 
owner may be advised to give the bitch 
some calcium gluconate tablets. The 
owner will also have to be instructed 
how and what to feed the pups. 

A pup may often appear to be dead 
upon delivery, particularly if there has 
been a dystocia. Many such cases can be 
revived by warming and artificial res
piration. This can be accomplished by 
opening the pup's mouth, gently de
pressing the tongue and breathing into 
it steadily several times. If the pup is 
immersed up to the neck for a minute or 
two in hot water, vigorously rubbed 
over the heart and lung area, or held to 
a warm fire, respiration can also be 
stimulated. The heart may be induced 
to start beating by a gentle swinging 
motion of the pup from shoulder to the 

the knee, or according to some prac
titioners, by giving a drop of brandy on 
the tongue. 

The owner should be reminded that 
in all cases of whelping problems the 
bitch should have a veterinary examina
tion even after apparently delivering 
all her pups. 

LARGE ANIMALS 

Bloat. Depending on severity of tym
pany use one or more of the following 
suggestions. (1) Walk animal or stand 
uphill. (2) Induce belching by using a 
stick or rope to make a bit in the mouth. 
(3) Try to keep animal from going 
down, but if down, keep it up on its 
sternum to prevent any further hindr
ance of belching. (4) If cow is down and 
apparently dying, explain how to 
trochar left paralumbar fossa with 
sharp instrument. 

Broken Bones. Check for any hemor
rhage and treat as mentioned before. 
Splinting may be awkward and diffi
cult, and not very practical for the lay
man, depending of course on the loca
tion. Keep the animal quiet and keep 
other stock away from the same vicinity 
to prevent further injury. 

Burns. Probably the best thing a 
farmer can do for a burned animal is 
to not bother the area until the veteri
narian arrives. 

Colic. A colicy horse can injure him
self if left uncontrolled so have the 
client slowly walk him until you get 
there. The mild exercise is also bene
ficial. If necessary to leave in a well-
bedded box stall, remove water and 
feed. If the condition is suspected of 
being complicated with azoturia, walk
ing should be at a minimum. 

Choke. A horse with choke is not in 
as immediate danger as a cow. Instruct 
owner to place him, untied, in a box stall 

(Continued on page 68) 
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BACTERIAL PYROGENS Their ultracentrifuge studies showed its 
MICHAEL INVERSO, Vet. tiled. IV molecular weight to be 24 x 10." 

The word pyrogen is derived from 
the Greek language and means, literally, 
"to produce fire." It is defined in Dor
land's Dictionary as a "fever-producing 
substance." Pyrogens can be removed 
from parenteral aqueous solutions by 
oxidation with peroxide, by adsorption 
on resins or activated carbon, by distil
lation, and by autoclaving for 2 hours 
at 120° C. For many years bacterial 
pyrogens were said to be due to some 
mysterious substance produced by cer
tain gram negative bacteria. They were 
called many things from endotoxins re
leased by dead bacteria to Boivin's anti
gen. In time it was established that the 
substance was not protein in nature, 
nor did it contain amino acids. Then it 
became fashionable to speak of it as 
polysaccharide in nature. 

In 1952 several German investigators 
(1) showed that it was a lipocarbohy
drate; that is, it contained an ether 
soluble fraction (lipid) and a carbo
hydrate fraction. They purified a sub
stance produced by Eschericiacoli which 
caused fever in rabbits when it was 
given at the rate of 0.002 micrograms 
per kilogram of body weight and they 
found it to be free of protein, peptide, 
amino acid, or nucleic acid. Their an
alysis revealed the following propor
tions of the indicated atoms: C 48.4, 
H 6.8, N 0.97, P 2.08, and (CH3COO) 
1.8. By means of electrophoretic studies 
they found the pyrogenic substance to 
be homogenous and by careful analysis 
they found it to be made up of the 
following compounds: 

rhamnose 38.6% 
xylose 9.8 
glucose 9.6 
galactose 2.5 
normal acetylhexosamine 7.1 
phosphate 6.0 
lipid 13.0 
unidentified lipid 13.0 

Although the main effect of pyrogens 
is the production of fever, several side 
effects are produced. Lonson, et. al. (2), 
giving Pyromen (a Pseudomonas prep
aration) in 50 microgram amounts to 
neurosyphilitic patients who were to 
undergo fever therapy, found that the 
patients developed a fever within 45 
minutes. Following the induced fever, 
a leucopenia developed which was fol
lowed by a leucocytosis with a pro
nounced shift to the left. The wbc count 
of the patients returned to the normal 
range within 36 to 48 hours. No perma
nent damage occurred in the organs of 
the patients in the course of therapy 
extending over several weeks during 
which time they had been maintained at 
103° F. a few hours at a time until their 
total Pyromen induced fever had lasted 
30 hours. Windle (3), in a histopatho
logical investigation of rabbit, guinea 
pig, and monkey tissues that were taken 
after the animals had been injected 
with Pyromen, noted that no perma
nent changes occurred although the 
lymph nodes, spleen, and bone marrow 
showed hyperactivity and hyperplasia 
and the adrenal cortex showed accel
erated activity following injections. 

The main effect of pyrogens, of 
course, is production of fever. In some 
cases pyrogen fever is beneficial because 
it can be sufficiently high to be bacteri
cidal toward certain microorganisms 
and because the subsequent leucocytosis 
may aid in clearing the body of infec
tious organisms (2). It was found when 
purified pyrogen extract was injected 
into normal rabbits that they showed a 
fever from the first to the sixth hour 
after injection (4). When blood was 
drawn from these rabbits within three 
hours of the injection and injected into 
other rabbits, the latent period for fever 
induction in the recipient of the blood 
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was decreased. Also, incubation of the 
pyrogen extract with citrated or hepar
inized blood from normal animals re
sulted in a shortened latent period for 
the recipients. It was thus deduced that 
the pyrogen combined with some com
ponent of blood to produce a pyrogenic 
substance that caused the rabbits to 
have fever through stimulation of cer
tain chemo-receptors (4). 

Several investigators (5) found that 
the sympathetic nervous system is in
volved in the production of pyrogen 
fever. They injected an adrenergic 
blocking agent in dogs thirty minutes be
fore injection of the pyrogen and found 
that these dogs did not develop so high 
a fever as occurred in the controls. The 
small rise in temperature was said to 
be due to incomplete blocking action of 
the drugs on the sympathetic nervous 
system, or to peripherial vasoconstric
tion caused by some other nerves. When 
cats were given pyrogen i.v. after un
dergoing bilateral hypothalmic lesions 
which left them with an inability to 
adjust to sudden environmental tem
perature changes, they consistently had 
a fever. Other cats whose cervical 
spinal cords were cut and had been kept 
alive by artificial means and who were 
left with an inability to respond to sud
den environmental temperature changes 
gave no response to the pyrogen in
jections. 

Thus it is postulated that the pyro
gen-blood component-complex stimulates 
receptors of afferent nerves to the heat 
regulating center in the CNS and re
sults in peripheral vasoconstriction that 
produces fever, and that afferent fibers 
from chemo-receptors of the pyrogen-
complex probably enter the spinal cord 
below the level of the first five cervical 
vertebrae, in cats at least. 

Summary 
Bacterial pyrogens in parenteral so

lutions are substances produced mainly 
by gram negative bacteria and are sub
stances which are classed as lipocarbo
hydrates, with a molecular weight of 
24,000,000 and a definite chemical for
mula. Not only do they produce fever 
when an aqueous solution of them is 
injected into susceptible animals, but 
they also produce a leucocytosis with a 
pronounced shift to the left. They com
bine with an unidentified fraction of 
blood to produce a substance which 
stimulates reflex production of fever. 
The reflex arc, in cats at least, consists 
of chemo-receptors, afferent nerves 
probably entering the spinal cord below 
the level of the midcervical region, a 
heat regulating center in the midbrain, 
and efferent nerves which mediate 
peripheral vasoconstriction. 
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PREPARE TO TREAT HUMAN

CASUALTIES, VETERINARIANS


TOLD

The Federal Civil Defense Adminis

tration announced to America's veteri
narians that they should prepare them
selves now to lend their skills to the 
treatment of human casualties in the 
event of a national emergency. 

The urgent needs for their assistance 
to the medical profession following an 
attack is outlined in a newly-published 
FCDA technical manual entitled "The 
Veterinarian in Civil Defense" (TM-11
11). The booklet is being distributed to 
Civil Defense officials and national vet
erinary organizations. Copies are on 
sale at 15 cents each by the Superinten
dent of Documents, Washington 25, D.C. 

The three principal roles of veteri



28 

nary medical services in a civil defense 
emergency are listed in this order: 

1. Assistant to the medical profes
sion in the treatment of casualties im
mediately following an attack, when the 
numbers of casualties may be far great
er than the available supply of physi
cians can handle. 

2. Protection of food animals against 
diseases and the effects of atomic, bio
logical, and chemical warfare. 

3. Food inspection services for meat, 
poultry, and other foods of animal 
origin. 

Civil defense for emergency medical 
care during or following an enemy at
tack of a natural disaster will be much 
greater than can be provided by all 
available physicians, dentists, interns, 
nurses, and other hospital personnel, 
with existing medical facilities, the 
booklet dec la res . Eve ry medically 
trained person in a community will be 
needed. 

The following steps toward prepared
ness are outlined: 

All veterinarians, whether they are 
employed by Federal, State, or local 
governments, or whether they are self-
employed, should have civil defense as
signments to assist the medical profes
sion in protecting the public health and 
in the care and treatment of casualties 
immediately following an emergency. 

At civil defense first-aid stations, vet
erinarians, under a physician's super
vision, will be expected to treat shock, 
burn, and surgical casualties, splint 
fractures, administer medications, per
form venipuncture, administer blood 
and blood expanders, and assist in the 
care of radiation casualties. For this 
work, veterinarians are urged to regis
ter for American Red Cross first-aid 
training courses. 

The booklet reports that, with the ap-
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proval of the American Veterinary Med
ical Association, arrangements have 
been made between FCDA and the 
American National Red Cross for local 
veterinary societies to receive instruc
tion in Red Cross first-aid methods. 
The Red Cross will provide instructors 
to conduct courses covering problems 
peculiar to disaster and serious medi
cal emergencies. Additional civil de
fense and medical training will prepare 
veterinarians for emergency medical 
assignments. 

On the periphery of many cities, the 
booklet adds, small-animal practitioners 
have well equipped modern hospitals 
which can be valuable adjuncts to the 
human medical services of the area. 
Veterinarians in and around potential 
target areas are urged to offer their 
services and their establishments to the 
local civil defense organization for this 
purpose. 

Veterinarians will be needed to fur
nish services of a strictly veterinary 
nature only after most of the human 
casualties have been temporarily cared 
for in an emergency, the FCDA points 
out. 

The booklet adds: 
"Since the veterinarians will be re

quired to care for human casualties dur
ing the initial stages of an emergency, 
programs for the care and handling of 
animals during this period should be so 
organized that they can be conducted 
by the Animal Rescue League or similar 
organization." 

It is pointed out that experience in 
England during World War II revealed 
that far fewer animal casualties oc
curred in air raids than expected. One 
of the big problems seemed to be in car
ing for stray animals following a bomb
ing. Because of the risk of starting epi
zootics, animals could not be merely 

(Continued on page UU) 
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GAMMA RAYS AND THE TRICHINOSIS CYCLE 
FLEETWOOD R. KOUTZ, D.V.M. 

Department of Veterinary Parasitology

The Ohio State University


The use of x-rays and gamma rays 
from various sources to irradiate trich
inous infected muscle and break the life 
cycle of Trichinella spiralis has been 
experimentally tried for many years. 
Schwartz1 used x-radiation on trichi
nous meat from hogs and guinea pigs 
and found that encysted trichinae were 
injured by relatively heavy dosages of 
x-rays so that they underwent rapid 
granular degeneration before attaining 
maturity; those exposed to lower dos
ages of x-rays were able to continue 
development in the intestine of suitable 
hosts but did not attain structural and 
functional sex maturity so no larvae 
were produced. 

Alicata and Burr2 using radioactive 
cobalt found that gamma radiation was 
not lethal to trichinae larvae encysted 
in meat but under proper dosage 60 to 
100 per cent of the female worms were 
sterile and unable to complete the life 
cycle. Alicata3 found that by labora
tory tests roentgen radiation in suffi
cient quantity is an effective and de
pendable method for the destruction of 
trichinae in meat. 

Gould et al4 found that larvae in 
trichinous meat exposed to 15000 r. 
from x-radiation were non-infective and 
suggested that doses of x-radiation re
quired to sterilize trichinae larvae were 
not excessive. 

Gould et al5 also report that trich
inous rat meat exposed to gamma radia
tion from cobalt-60 at the rate of 15,000 
r. produced sterility of the larvae; at 
18,000 r. inhibited maturation of the 
larvae; and that the same results were 
produced when similar doses of gamma 
radiation from waste fission nuclear 
material was used. 

Gomberg et al° found that 750,000 to 
1,000,000 r.e.p. are needed to kill trich
inae in the muscles but 20,000 r.e.p. of 
cobalt-60 gamma rays will prevent 
maturation of the larvae to adults and 
12,000 r.e.p. will sterilize the female 
preventing reproduction. 

The life cycle of Trichinella spiralis 
is well-known, but a brief resume will 
serve to bring out some of the salient 
facts for discussion. The infective 
larvae are found, spirally coiled, en
closed in a connective tissue capsule in 
between the muscle fibers of rats, mice, 
pigs, man, and other animals. The same 
animal is both the definitive host with 
the adult in the small intestine, and 
later that intermediate host with larvae 
in the muscles. After ingestion of in
fected meat, the larvae are freed in the 
stomach of the host by digestive action; 
they then pass into the intestinal tract 
where they mature among the villi and 
crypts in the duodenum. In 2 to 3 days 
they reach sexual maturity and, after 
copulation, the female penetrates deep 
into the intestinal mucosa and reaches 
the lymph spaces. The larvae leave the 
uterus and are deposited in the lymph 
spaces, about 4 to 5 days after copula
tion (about 6 to 9 days after ingestion 
of the infected muscle). The larvae are 
carried by the lymph to the blood circu
lation where they are spread to all parts 
of the body. In the striated muscles 
they leave the capillaries and penetrate 
the muscle bundles where they curl and 
are finally enclosed in a capsule. The 
muscles of the diaphragm, tongue, eye, 
larynx, jaw, and intercostals are most 
often heavily parasitized. 

The symptoms in man are many and 
varied depending on the severity of in
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fection. The first symptoms appear in 
from 2 to 5 or more days with nausea, 
vomiting, diarrhea, and abdominal dis
tress. When the larvae start migrating 
in from 7 to 14 days there may be severe 
muscular tenderness, difficulty in chew
ing and swallowing, edema of the eyes 
and facial muscles. When the worms 
are encysting, rheumatoid symptoms 
may be pronounced. 

Gould et al' writing on the extent of 
trichinosis in the United States state 
that "on the basis of present findings, 
it is conservatively estimated that at 
least 25 per cent of all Americans dur
ing their lifetime will harbor trichina 
larvae in their muscles." They further 
state that in the United States there has 
been little decline during the past 50 
years in the incidence of trichinae 
among hogs. "The average incidence 
among all the hogs is approximately 1.5 
per cent; from 5 to 15 per cent of hogs 
which are fed raw garbage are trich
inous, while less than 1 per cent of those 
fed grain are infected." 

At the present time in order to con
trol trichinosis the following methods 
have been used: 1. Educational cam
paigns to enlighten the populace on the 
dangers of eating uncooked pork or 
pork that is not thoroughly cooked. 
"Cook pork and its products thor
oughly." 2. Heating processes: Prod
ucts, that contain pork meat, that are 
habitually eaten without cooking such 
as sausage, frankfurters, weiners and 
others are heated to an inside tempera
ture of 137 degrees F. or more before 
they are released from the packing 
houses to the consumer. 3. Processing 
af te r low-temperature refrigeration: 
as sausage, frankfurters, wieners and 
Products that are also eaten without 
cooking, such as Canadian style bacon, 
are refrigerated at low temperatures in 
order to kill the trichina larvae before 
being further processed. Pork under six 
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inches thickness is refrigerated at 5 
degrees F. for 20 days, —10 degrees F. 
for 10 days, or —20 degrees for 8 days. 
Pork in thicknesses over 6 inches but 
not over 27 inches is refrigerated at 5 
degrees F. for 30 days, —10 degrees F. 
for 20 days, or —20 degrees F. for 12 
days. 5. Special processing by curing: 
Products such as cured sausage, hams, 
and other pork-containing products that 
might be consumed without cooking are 
processed by curing, heating, and long 
drying at specific temperatures. 

During the past several years in
creased efforts have been made to help 
eliminate trichinosis from hogs by pass
ing laws or regulations which require 
the cooking of raw garbage prior to 
feeding it to hogs. Forty-one states have 
passed garbage cooking laws to prevent 
the spread of trichinous and other 
transmittable diseases to hogs when fed 
raw uncooked garbage. 

Experimental work has been con
ducted during the past three years by 
Gomberg et al7S on the use of gamma 
rays to break the trichinosis life cycle. 
Several sources of radiation have been 
tried experimentally and compared such 
as a-rays, cobalt-60, cesium-137 and 
others. One of the materials considered 
to be used for gamma radiation was 
fission products (mixed fission products 
are the combination of radioactive ele
ments remaining after unused uranium 
is removed from spent reactor fuel).7 

In selecting a source of gamma irradia
tion for the proposed plant and esti
mating the cost of irradiation of pork 
the mixed fission products were com
pared with cesium-137. 

The type of plant suggested in the 
experiments is one designed to irradiate 
2000 carcasses daily. The irradiation 
chamber is to be on the second floor 
because less expense would be involved 
since the chill room is more accessible 
and carcasses could be irradiated in the 
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24 hour period of chilling. A single 
radioactive plaque 6 feet high by 5 feet 
wide by 0.4 inches thick would be used; 
the hogs would be conveyed past both 
sides of the plaque by overhead con
veyors. By this plan the hogs would be 
conveyed at a speed of 6.67 feet per 
minute past the plaque and would ac
cumulate 30,000 r.e.p. in 2.22 minutes. 
The chamber is to be shielded by 3 feet 
4 inches of concrete wall. During main
tenance work the source plaque would 
be stored under water in a safety well 
and raised into the chamber for the 
irradiation of the carcasses. 

Using this method 2000 hogs could 
be irradiated each day, between the car
cass preparation and cutting periods, by 
bringing them past both sides of the 
plaque. The center of a 14 inch thick 
carcass would receive 25,000 r.e.p. This 
would be sufficient to sterilize the trich
inae so that they would be unable to 
reproduce and cause infection. Gom
berg8 wrote "A radiation dose of 15,000 
will sterilize trichinae larvae encysted 
within a hog carcass so that they can
not reproduce and cause infection. The 
irradiation level used in the cost study 
is 30,000 r. to the surface of the carcass. 
Tests and calculations have shown that 
this radiation could produce a dose of 
25,000 r. at the center of a 14-inch thick 
carcass using the techniques which min
imize attenuation due to geometry. The 
thickest sections of carcasses (the 
hams) are rarely more than 10 inches 
thick." 

The estimated cost of these operations 
including the cost of the radiation cham
ber, shipping containers for gamma 
source, source material, interest on in
vestment, operating costs, and main
tenance would be approximately $0.29 
per hog or 2.1 mills per pound. A de
tailed and itemized account on the esti
mated cost of each part of the operation, 
the cost of the radiation chamber and 

the annual cost of a pork irradiation 
unit can be found in articles by Gomberg 
and his associates.7 x The cost would 
vary, of course, depending on the type 
of radiation source material used, num
ber of hogs processed, and location of 
plant and other factors. 

Flavor tests with irradiated pork 
showed no detectable taste changes. The 
radiation also destroys microorganisms 
and would increase the "shelf life" of 
the meat approximately 30 per cent. 
There is no radioactivity in the meat to 
injure anyone eating the meat. 
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Honesty is a good thing but it is not 
profitable to it's possessor unless it is 
kept under control. If you are not hon
est at all, everybody hates you and if 
you are absolutely honest, you get mar
tyred. 

There are about 5 million acres of 
permanent pasture in Ohio. 
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ALUMNI N:

CARL A. JOLLEY, Vet. Med. Ill


DICK JOHNSON, Vet. Med. Ill


NED BROWN, Vet. Med. I


'04 
Dr. D. I. Skidmore of Washington, D. 

C. died February 28, 1955 at the age of 
73. Dr. Skidmore, an authority on the 
preparation of veterinary biological 
products, spent 44 years with the Agri
culture Department. He made many 
contributions to the development of im
proved methods of producing veteri
nary biologicals. He directed develop
ment of new equipment for pasteuriza
tion. He was in charge of the Division 
of Virus-Serum Control, Bureau of An
imal Industry, from its establishment 
in 1920 until his retirement in 1949. 

'06 
Dr. B. J. Studer, Orrville, Ohio, 

passed away February 17. 

'09 
Dr. and Mrs. J. L. Spindler of Ash

ville, Ohio, vacationed in Florida in 
March. 

'13 
Dr. Harrison B. Ballou, of Staten Is

land, New York, died on October 2, 1954. 
He had been employed by the U.S. Agri
cultural Research Service until his 
death. 

Dr. and Mrs. Charles Griffin of 
Springfield spent some time in Florida 
during March. 

'14 
Dr. T. B. Jacobs of Newberry, S.C., 

died March 15. Dr. Jacobs had been re
tired the past twelve years. 

Dr. E. J. Starbuck and H. F. Ehler
ding ('48) of Wilmington have dis
solved their partnership. Each will 

maintain an office in Wilmington, Dr. 
Starbuck at the partnership address and 
Dr. Ehlerding at his residence. 

'17 
Dr. Edward M. Fitzgerald died No

vember 19, 1954 at Los Angeles, Cali
fornia, of a heart attack. Dr. Fitzgerald 
was associated with the U. S. Depart
ment of Agriculture. 

'19 
Dr. Lester C. Neer, a meat inspector 

in Middletown, Ohio, passed away re
cently. 

'24 
Dr. Raymond C. Coulson died recent

ly in Santa Barbara, California. Dr. 
Coulson had been retired for several 
years. 

Dr. A. R. Theobald of Cincinnati is 
the new president of the Cincinnati 
VMA. He succeeds Dr. F. M. Sage 
('46). 

'29 
Dr. H. A. Lidikay, Darlington, Indi

ana, became a grandfather in March 
when a grandson, Curtis Lee was born 
to the doctor's son and his wife. The doc
tor's son, Lyle, is presently in the serv
ice stationed in California. Dr. Lidikay 
has been joined in practice by Dr. Lewis 
Runnels (Kan. '46). Dr. John Coltrain 
('53) who went into a partnership with 
Dr. Lidikay last summer is now in the 
service. 

'30 
Dr. C. C. Crago of Youngstown is the 

new president of the Mahoning County 
VMA. 
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'31 
Dr. L. R. Richardson of Ravenna, Ohio, 
suffered a broken nose and a sore knee 
when his car was hit by a semi-trailer. 

'32 
Dr. Lyle A. Gray, who was past pres

ident of the Illinois State Veterinary 
Medical Association, died in Bushnell, 
Illinois, on October 6, 1954, at the age of 
44. He had been ill since July, 1953. 

Dr. and Mrs. 0. Norling-Christensen 
of Wilmette, Illinois, vacationed in Flor
ida in March. 

Dr. J. H. Knapp of Columbus is to be 
joined this spring by Joe Skaggs, one of 
the graduating seniors. 

Dr. G. S. Elwood and family of Chi
cago vacationed at Ft. Meyer's Beach, 
Florida, during January. 

'33 
Dr. Aaron I. Stern of Waterbury, 

Conn., has been elected to the presidency 
of the Connecticut Veterinary Medical 
Association. 

Dr. G. S. McKee of Washington, Pa., 
was recently elected president of the 
West Pennsylvania VMA. 

'34 
Dr. L. P. Miller, of Clyde, Ohio, re

cently moved into a new home. It is 
very attractive, and complete with an 
adjacent small animal hospital. 

Dr. A. G. Madden of Cincinnati has 
been named to the board of trustees of 
the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. Sam Elmer, Richland Wisconsin, 
was named first Wisconsin veterinarian 
of the year by the Wisconsin VMA at its 
meeting in January. He was cited for 
his work in the large animal field and 
also for his efforts in the state associa
tion. He has practiced in Richland for 
twenty years. 

Dr. C. M. Rodgers of Blandinsville, 
111., was elected president of the Illinois 
State Veterinary Medical Association 

at that group's annual convention in 
Chicago February 14 to 16, 1955. 

'36 
Dr. and Mrs. Doudna of Lena, Wis

consin, have a new son, Joseph Stanley, 
born on Otcober 25. 

Dr. Marion T. Cox has been ap
pointed veterinary livestock inspector 
in Reno, Nevada. 

'38 
Dr. and Mrs. A. M. Lock have recent

ly opened their new Belvedere Motel 
and Restaurant in Nicholson, Pennsyl
vania. 

'39 
Dr. James L. Stansbury, Marietta, 

Ohio, was recently appointed to the 
executive committee of the Ohio State 
Veterinary Medical Association. 

Dr. Ben Henson has been joined by 
Dr. G. B. Reed ('54) in his practice at 
Mansfield, Ohio. Dr. R. W. Smith ('54) 
who was formerly associated with Dr. 
Henson is now in the service. 

'40 
Dr. C. G. Lewis of Cincinnati has 

been named to the board of directors of 
the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. Max Badger and Carl Vaupel of 
Kankakee, Illinois, have taken Dr. L. G. 
Gunning ('50) into their partnership. 
Dr. James Spurgeon ('53) has lately 
become associated with their practice. 

Dr. E. G. Waite has been named to 
the board of trustees of the Cincinnati 
VMA. 

Dr. James McOwen is the official vet
erinarian for Africa, U.S.A., at Boca 
Raton, Florida. 

Dr. B. W. Kagy of Tiffin spent the 
early part of February in the hospital 
but is now up and about. 

'41 
Dr. R. E. Knappenberger of Bucyrus 

underwent a gall bladder operation this 
past winter. 
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Dr. and Mrs. Jack R. Dinsmore of 
Deerfield, Illinois, are proud parents of 
a daughter, Carolyn Jane, born on Jan
uary 13, 1955. 

Dr. Stanley Cooper of Beverly Hills, 
California, was much in the news when 
Time Magazine published an article re
cently on his work in treating canine 
neuroses. The article mentioned that 
he has treated the pets of such celebri
ties as Jose Ferrer and Rosemary 
Clooney. 

'42 
Dr. Randall J. Foley is now operating 

a 110 cage hospital in Phoebus, Va. 
Along with his small animal work Dr. 
Foley does some large animal work and 
teaches part time in a local Negro col
lege. 

Dr. R. F. Baker of Spencerville, Ohio, 
was elected Vice-President at the North
west VMA meeting on February 17 in 
Lima. 

Dr. V. G. Crago of Youngstown was 
recently elected vice-president of the 
Mahoning County VMA. 

'43 
Dr. Roger Grundish of Willoughby, 

Ohio, is now up and around from a re
cent hernia operation. 

Dr. and Mrs. H. E. Booher of Van
dalia, Ohio, vacationed in Florida this 
past winter. 

Dr. Harold Jacobs of Cincinnati has 
been named to the board of trustees of 
the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. John Spanabel of Fairmont, W. 
Va., has moved into his new hospital 
in that city. 

Dr. C. W. Montgomery is secretary-
treasurer of the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. Robert Fisher of Cleveland spent 
a March vacation basking in the sun 
in Florida. 

Dr. Douglas Traphagen and his wife 
are living on their cabin cruiser at 
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Bahia Mar yacht basin, Ft. Lauderdale, 
Florida. 

'44 
Dr. Robert T. Stansbury is operating 

two hospitals in Pasadena, California. 
The new feline hospital may be the only 
one of its kind in the world. 

Dr. Paul Hitesman of Coldwater, 
0., and Dr. P. C. Boise ('52), Celina, 
0., have formed a partnership. Each 
doctor will maintain a separate office 
but radio contact between the cars and 
offices will be available at all times. 

'45 
Dr. Lowell Walker has moved his 

practice from Lynchburg, 0., to Sa
bina, 0. 

'46 
Dr. and Mrs. Howard Barth of Litch

field, 0., enjoyed a March vacation in 
Florida. 

Dr. Kenneth McWilliams has opened 
a new office in Galion, 0., following his 
release from the veterinary corps. Dr. 
McWilliams was formerly located in 
Plain City, 0. 

Dr. James Boyd of Geneva, 0., has 
completed a new small animal hospital. 

Dr. W. H. Crago was discharged from 
service on March 25 and is back in 
practice with his brothers in Youngs
town, Ohio. 

'47 
Dr. and Mrs. C. J. Zack of Zanesville 

had new twin daughters, Karen and 
Kristina, on December 1. 

Dr. Frederick K. Metzger has been 
discharged from the Army Veterinary 
Corps and is returning to practice at 
Mulberry, Indiana. 

Dr. R. S. Light of New Madison, 0., 
recently escaped disaster when he met 
another car on a one lane bridge. The 
doctor suffered painful injuries and the 
car was demolished. 
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'48 

Our sympathy is extended to Dr. 
Thomas L. Graham, Jr., of Arthur, Illi
nois, whose father, Dr. T. L. Graham, 
Sr., (MCK '15) passed away on Janu
ary 20, 1955. The senior Dr. Graham 
had practiced in Arthur since 1917. 

Dr. H. F. Ehlerding and E. J. Star-
buck ('14) of Wilmington, 0., have 
dissolved their partnership. Dr. Eh
lerding's office is now at his residence. 
Dr. Starbuck will use the office of the 
partnership. Dr. and Mrs. Ehlerding 
have also recently announced the birth 
of a daughter, Greta Lee, on October 
30, 1954. 

Dr. Charles J. York of Indianapolis 
has been named director of Pitman-
Moore Company's virus research lab
oratory. Dr. York developed both a 
new vaccine and a test for leptospirosis 
in cattle. He is author of a number of 
scientific papers and is a member of 
several honorary societies including Phi 
Zeta, Phi Kappa Phi, Sigma Xi, Society 
of American Bacteriologists, American 
Veterinary Medical Association, and 
the National Livestock Sanitary Associ
ation. 

'49 
Dr. S. R. Keller has been named to 

the board of trustees of the Cincinnati 
VMA. 

Dr. J. F. Mann Jr., of Lewisburg, 
West Virginia, is the new President of 
the West Virginia VMA. 

Dr. Harry Crawford has moved his 
office from London to West Jefferson, 0. 

'50 
Dr. and Mrs. John Lyman, Jr., of 

Cleveland vacationed in Florida in 
March. 

Dr. Sam Segall of Youngstown is 
the new Secretary-Treasurer of the Ma-
honing VMA. 

Dr. and Mrs. J. C. Luckett, Russell
ville, Ky., announced the birth of a 

daughter, Marcia, last December 15. 
Dr. J. B. Wenger of Columbus is to be 

joined this June by Earl Weaver, one of 
the graduating seniors. 

Dr. and Mrs. James Smith, Freeport, 
Illinois, became the parents of a new 
daughter, Pamela Denice, on April 12. 

Dr. and Mrs. J. R. Diehl of Union 
City, Indiana, were presented with a 
son, Larry James, on January 4. 

Dr. O. C. Thompson of Leipsic, O., 
was recently named president of the 
Commercial Club of Leipsic. 

Dr. L. G. Gunning has joined Dr. 
Max Badger ('40) and Carl Vaupel 
('40) in partnership at Kankakee, Illi

nois. 
'51 

Dr. Otto Moyer is constructing a new 
hospital in Deland, Florida. 

Dr. R. P. Bixler recently opened his 
new hospital in Ft. Lauderdale, Florida. 

Dr. and Mrs. 0. J. Miller of Kirk
wood, Illinois, wrote us reporting the 
birth of a new daughter, Lavena Sue, 
born February 3. 

Dr. K. R. Heidt of Lima was elected 
Secretary-Treasurer of the Northwest 
VMA at that association's meeting on 
February 17 in Lima. 

Dr. E. F. Zoerb moved into a new 
home and office in Kiel, Wisconsin, dur
ing December of last year. 

'52 
Dr. R. E. Stanley of Milford Center, 

Ohio, has finished construction of a new 
home and office recently. 

Dr. and Mrs. Robert Whiteus have a 
new daughter, Deborah Lee, born Jan
uary 16, 1955. Dr. Whiteus is in Ger
many with the armed forces. 

Dr. and Mrs. Theodore Queen of Rey
noldsburg have a new daughter, Sandra 
Jane, born February 20. 

Dr. M. L. Hubbard of Bristolville, 
Ohio, has recently completed the job of 
remodeling his small animal hospital. 
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HOW THE AIR FORCE VETERINARIAN FITS INTO THE PICTURE

OF INFLIGHT FEEDING


WILLIAM B. SNODGRASS, Colonel, USAP (VC) 

There are few fields of endeavor in 
the veterinary profession which are less 
understood and appreciated than that 
of the veterinarian in the Air Force. 

During World War I, the establish
ment of the Army Veterinary Service 
with appointment of graduate veteri
narians in officer status, at which time 
the inspection of foods of animal origin 
during procurement was detailed to the 
Veterinary Corps, where it has re
mained ever since. The veterinary serv
ice became an integral part of the Air 
Force Medical Service in 1949. 

What many people do not realize 
about the service veterinarian is the 
number of other related fields the vet
erinarian participates in. To name a 
few: the field of aviation medicine, par
ticularly the research in high altitude 
and its effect on animals; research in 
the effects of nuclear energy on animals 
and food products and also studies in 
nutrition and physiology made possible 
through the use of radio isotopes; the 
organized application of standards of 
food sanitation, including procurement, 
storage, issue and consumption. 

In line with these later phases, both 
the Army and Air Force have well qual
ified veterinary officers assigned to the 
Armed Forces Food and Container In
stitute whose function it is to develop 
foods and their containers adaptable to 
specialized consumption requirements, 
such as special survival rations for use 
wherever an emergency may occur, and 
also, specialized combat rations such as 
the well remembered "C" and "K" ra
tions of World War II to the present 5 
in 1 and 10 in 1 packs. Presently a 
great deal of stress is being placed on 
the development of rations to be utilized 

by present and future aircrews, who 
have now proven their ability to extend 
their environment to altitudes of 30-40 
thousand feet or higher for compara
tively long periods—long enough to re
quire support of the human body in the 
form of food. 

The veterinary officers contribute to 
these developments. The base veteri
narian, in many instances, works along 
with crew members and the inflight 
kitchens in modifying present foods to 
the highly specialized need of the pres
ent Air Force. Their findings and ob
servations are transmitted to research 
and development people, many of whom 
are veterinarians working with physi
cians, nutritionists, design and sanitary 
engineers and others whose particular 
interests bind them into a well organ
ized, efficient research body whose goal 
is to maintain man at his most efficient 
capability even under the stress and 
strain of the completely foreign element 
of extreme altitudes. 

Again, people may question why vet
erinarians do this work on human nu
trition, such as inflight feeding. This 
can be answered simply by realizing 
that the veterinarian's training is al
most entirely in the field of animal 
health, sanitation and nutrition. The 
normal curricula of veterinary educa
tional institutions today includes many 
subjects involving indoctrination and 
work with nutrition. It is only natural, 
therefore, that the veterinary officer in 
the Air Force, with his background in 
nutrition, participate in research as 
well as the practical application of 
foods and feeding programs to the suc
cess of our Air Force. 
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Dr. and Mrs. E. P. Barlage of Pan
dora, 0., announce the birth of their 
third child, Karen Marie, on February 
19. Karen weighed 9 lb. 10 oz. 

Dr. P. C. Boise of Celina has formed 
an unusual partnership with Dr. Paul 
Hitesman ('44) of Coldwater, 0. Each 
will continue to maintain his own office 
but contact may be made between the 
cars and offices at all times by radio. 

Dr. Raymond C. Reuter, formerly of 
Valparaiso, Indiana, has purchased the 
practice of Dr. A. R. Stephenson (ISC 
'18) at Bennett, Iowa. 

Dr. Dan Thomas is opening an office 
in Wooster, 0. Dr. Thomas was form
erly associated with the Ohio Agricul
tural Experiment Station in Wooster. 

Dr. H. J. Schadler has purchased the 
practice of the late Dr. J. B. McNamara 
(KCV '11) of Columbus. Dr. Schadler 
moved to Columbus from Cincinnati. 

Dr. Ross Evans recently opened a 
new hospital in West Palm Beach, Flor
ida. 

Dr. F. L. Johnson of Cincinanti has 
been named to the board of trustees of 
the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. Ward Winkler is the new vice-
president of the Cincinnati VMA. 

Dr. L. A. Schoeder, Hartford City, In
diana, went into the service in Febru
ary. He is now stationed with the Air 
Force at Bedford, Mass. He is in the 
process of organizing a new veterinary 
department there. 

'53 
Dr. M. E. Hays and his associate Dr. 

M. A. Mallo (MSC '40) have completed 
a brand new large and small animal, 
Grove Veterinary Clinic, near Cottage 
Grove, Indiana. 

Dr. H. V. Appleman is now Base Vet
erinarian at Shaw Air Force Base, Sum
ter, S. C. Dr. Robert L. Siddall has as
sumed Dr. Appleman's practice in New 
Pittsburgh, 0. 

Dr. James Spurgeon is associated 
with Drs. Max Badger ('40), Carl Vau
pel ('40) and L. G. Gunning ('50) in 
Kankakee, Illinois. 

Congratulations to Dr. and Mrs. M. C. 
Jackson of Montpelier, Indiana. Their 
new son, Robert Thomas, was born on 
December 14, 1954. 

Dr. and Mrs. E. L. Bowlus of Fred
ericktown, O., are the parents of a 
daughter, Mary Ann, born November 2, 
1954. 

Dr. Edwin H. Page was honored at a 
dinner March 21 in Greensburg, Ky., by 
the Green County Livestock Improve
ment Association in appreciation of his 
services to the community. The pro
gram was carried out in the manner of 
the "This is Your Life" television 
show. Around 70 were present, includ
ing Dr. Page's parents who took part 
in the program. Interesting things 
about his life were brought out. He 
was born near Glasgow, Kentucky, went 
to Glasgow High School, graduated 
from Western State Teachers College, 
served a hitch in the Navy in the Pacific 
during World War II, played trumpet 
with Ringling Brothers Circus, was a 
member of the Louisville Symphony Or
chestra and graduated from the Veter
inary School at OSU. Dr. and Mrs. 
Page and their two children live on 
Legion Park Road in Greensburg, Ky. 

Dr. George Pfiefer has opened a new 
hospital in Youngstown. 

Dr. Robert Copelan recently paid a 
visit to the college. He practiced all 
winter in New Orleans and was on his 
way to Cleveland, at the time of his 
visit. 

Dr. John Coltrain and Robert Craig 
are now stationed in San Francisco af
ter having been moved from San An
tonio. 

Dr. and Mrs. Chuck Taylor and son 
were back to Ohio recently for a visit. 
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Dr. Frank Mueller is serving his two 
year "hitch" in the armed forces. 

Dr. J. R. Mitchell of Plain City, Ohio, 
has recently completed a new home and 
office building. 

Dr. and Mrs. Stanley W. Pawlowski 
of Orwell, Ohio, announce the birth of 
a daughter, Charlene, last November 25. 

First Lieutenant John Toth is pres
ently stationed at Salisbury, Maryland, 
with the Army. He has been there for 
about two years and his job is inspec
tion of poultry and seafoods. Lt. Toth 
and his wife have two children. 

'54 
Dr. Tom Gigliotti opened an office in 

Elyria, Ohio, in March. 
Dr. William Covert, formerly of Pee

bles, 0., has purchased the residence of 
Dr. Lowell Walker ('45) in Lynchburg, 
Ohio. 

Dr. Homer Monfort is going into 
practice for himself and is building a 
new hospital. 

Dr. G. B. Reed has gone into practice 
with Dr. Ben Henson ('39) at Mans
field, Ohio. 

Dr. R. W. Smith who has been associ
ated in practice in Mansfield, Ohio, with 
Dr. Ben Henson ('39) is now in the 
service. 

Dr. and Mrs. Al Franzmann became 
the parents of a boy, Karl Wilhelm, 
sometime in March. Dr. Franzmann is 
presently in the service stationed at 
Wichita, Kansas . 

Dr. Tom Follis recently started his 
own mixed practice at Taylorsville, 
Kentucky. 

Dr. Karl S. Grady is moving to 
Youngstown, Ohio from Cincinnati. He 
is accepting a position with the Craver 
Animal Hospital in Youngstown. 

Dr. and Mrs. Alan Cragg of Chardon, 
Ohio, were blessed with a son, Clinton 
Harrison, born January 4, 1955. 

Dr. Matt Legge is an area supervisor 
for the federal government in south 
central Florida. His headquarters are 
in Bartow and he instructs the local 
veterinarians in the procedures of a 
new statewide brucellosis and tubercu
losis eradication program. 

Dr. F. P. Sattler announced the open
ing of the Comonwealth Animal Hos
pital, 2005 W. Commonwealth Ave., 
Fullerton, California, May 15, 1955. 

Dr. J. G. Butler of Coshocton has 
closed his office to accept a position with 
the U.S.D.A. at Baltimore. 

Dr. R. T. Hance has started practice 
in Milford, Ohio. 

Dr. Al Cragg is going into the service. 

The oyster is useful in his fashion but 
has little pride or passion. 

An optimist is a guy who has never 
had much experience. 
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Across the Dean's Desk 
(Continued from page 5) 

sary to make quite a few replacements 
on our staff and it is hoped that some 
additional positions can be provided to 
reduce the excessively heavy work load 
of our staff members. Dr. B. H. Edg
ington, who has been a member of our 
staff since 1929 as Chairman of the De
partment of Research as well as Chair
man of the Department of Animal 
Disease Research at the Ohio Agricul
tural Experiment Station at Wooster, 
is retiring. Some of you will no doubt 
want to drop him a note. He has served 
his profession well for many years and 
it is largely through the efforts of men 
such as Dr. Edgington that our profes
sion holds its present high regard and 
prestige in society. 

Dr. Fred J. Kingma, who has been a 
member of the staff of the Department 
of Physiology and Pharmacology since 
his graduation in 1938 and Chairman of 
the Department for the past eleven 
years, is leaving to join the staff of the 
Abbott Laboratories in Chicago. Under 
Dr. Kingma's leadership, the Depart
ment of Physiology and Pharmacology 
has developed an outstanding program 
and we are sorry to see him leave. How
ever, we wish him the best of every
thing in his new venture. 

Dr. John C. Ramge, of the Depart
ment of Medicine, has decided to return 
to the farm upon the completion of his 
graduate work this Summer Quarter. 
Three other instructors, Dr. R. A. 
Griesemer of the Department of Path
ology, Dr. William Roenigk of the De
partment of Medicine, and Dr. Albert 
Gabel from the Ambulatory Clinic 
Staff, will be entering the military serv
ice for a two-year tour of duty. We 
trust their experience will be pleasant 
as well as fruitful. 

We will be looking forward to seeing 
many of you in the near future. Plans 
for the American Veterinary Medical 
Association Alumni meeting in Minne
apolis are well under way. How about 
making this the largest Ohio State Vet
erinary Alumni gathering ever? 

Prepare to Treat Human Casualties 
(Continued from page 28) 

rounded up and housed in temporary 
centers; therefore, a number of deten
tion posts were established. Most ani
mals were rounded up after each raid 
and sent to a detention post until they 
were claimed or destroyed. 

Wood County, south of Toledo, is the 
second most important cattle feeding 
county in the nation. 

The Poland China hog is, reportedly, 
the only purebred breed of livestock 
originated in Ohio. 

Did you ever notice that when a poli
tician gets an idea, he usually gets it all 
wrong? 

One queer thing about spring gardens 
is that so many people use them to raise 
spinach in instead of food. 

New organic chemicals are being syn
thesized at a rate of about 10,000 per 
year. In 1950, the United States used 
one hundred and thirty-eight million 
units of penicillin. By 1952 this had in
creased to three hundred and sixty tril
lion units. It is estimated that last year 
the American public suffered with a 
half-billion headaches. To combat this, 
they used eighteen tons of aspirin daily 
along with additional tons of proprie
tary headache powders. 
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FACULTY PARADE

GEORGE A. KUKOR, Vet. Med. II, LARRY SUNBURY, Vet. Med. II 

Among the various faculty members 
departing from the Ohio State Uni
versity fold for new areas of endeavor 
are Drs. Al Gabel, Bill Roenigk, and 
Dick Griesmer. All of these men have 
received Uncle Sam's call to the colors 
and will report to assigned stations 
sometime this summer. Both Drs. Gries
mer and Gabel are expecting early sum
mer storks. 

Also taking leave of the veterinary 
college is Dr. John Ramge of the de
partment of medicine. 

Dr. "Abbott Habit" Kingma takes 
over his new position with Abbott Lab
oratories sometime this summer. 

So long and good luck to all! 
Dr. Vance Sanger is now pathologist 

at the Ohio Agricultural Experiment 
Station at Wooster. Best of luck to you 
in your new work. 

Dr. Bruce Edgington, a tireless re
searcher and chairman of the depart
ment of veterinary research, is retiring 
this summer after many years of serv
ice to his profession, its students, and 
the college. A 1912 graduate, Dr. Edg
ington has spent much of his time at 
the Experiment Station at Wooster, 
Ohio. The faculty of the Wooster Sta
tion and the Veterinary College are giv
ing a special retirement and recognition 
dinner in the latter part of May. 

Dr. Reed is in charge of the disease 
control project among the state welfare 
herds in the absence of Dr. Jones, who 
will return to Columbus June 29. 

Dr. Helwig has been busily engaged 
in presenting papers, teaching, and 
forming final plans for the twenty-

fourth annual Spring Conference for 
Veterinarians. This conference is spon
sored by the Ohio State University Col
lege of Veterinary Medicine and is to 
be held June 14-15 at the New Ohio 
Union on the Ohio State University 
campus at 13th and High Street. The 
first day will be devoted to sessions on 
pet animals and on the second day prob
lems in large animal medicine will be 
aired. Programs will be mailed two 
weeks prior to the meeting. In addition 
to the above arrangements, Dr. Helwig 
journeyed to Atlanta, Ga., in March 
to attend the Public Health Meeting on 
Communicable Disease Control. On 
April 28 he presented a paper on "Con
tagious Ecthyma" at the dermatology 
clinic at the Ohio State University. 

Dr. Vernon Tharp attended the 
Northern Illinois A.V.M.A. meeting 
April 13 at Rockford, 111., where he pre
sented a paper entitled "Obstetrics in 
Cattle." 

Dr. Rudy presented a paper February 
21, at the West Virginia State V.M.A. 
at White Sulfur Springs, West Virginia. 
Topic: "Skeletal Fixation Techniques 
in Small Animals." March 28 he ad
dressed the Rotary Club at Troy, Ohio, 
concerning "Surgery in Veterinary 
Medicine." 

Drs. Smith, Catcott, and Kingma 
were present at the annual Small Ani
mal Hospital Association meeting at De
troit, Mich., May 4-7. Dr. Smith also 
attended the Chicago V.M.A. meeting, 
May 10. 

Dr. Venzke, on March 21, discussed 
"Care of Pets" with sixty Brownies 
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from the Upper Arlington area. He also 
presented a paper, on March 23, en
titled "Feeding Hormones to Farm 
Livestock" at the Ohio State University 
Farm and Home Week Conference. 

Drs. Enrique Santa Marina, Walter 
Frajola, and W. G. Venzke co-operated 
on a paper presented at the Ohio Wes
leyan University. Topic of the presen
tation was "Observations on the En
docrine Function of the Pineal Gland." 

Word from Hamilton, Ohio, has it 
that Dr. Schalk has become quite a gar
den expert and predicts he will have the 
best garden so far this summer. Dr. 
Grossman is raising some of the best 
looking chickens in Central Ohio and is 
happily engaged in the care of his 
flocks. Both men are enjoying the best 
of health and send best regards to all 
former students and friends. 

Dr. Guard received the Gamma 
Award for outstanding achievement 
and advancement of the veterinary pro
fession at the annual recognition ban
quet of the Omega Tau Sigma Frater
nity April 3. Congratulations for a 
very deserving honor, Dr. Guard! 

February 20 and 21 found Dr. and 
Mrs. Thomas Powers at the Greenbrier 
Hotel, White Sulfur Springs, W. Va. 
They appeared as guests of the West 
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Virginia Veterinary Medical Associa
tion where Dr. Powers gave a talk on 
"Leptospirosis in Cattle and Swine." 

Dr. Harry Gorman is working to
ward a master's degree in the Depart
ment of Veterinary Surgery, under 
Profs. Willard F. Guard and Richard 
L. Rudy. Dr. Gorman is designing a 
prosthetic hip joint for the dog. 

Congratulations are very much in or
der for Dr. and Mrs. F. R. Koutz. The 
occasion is the arrival of a baby girl 
born April 30 at University Hospital. 

Dr. Cole has been elected to the 
rather exclusive International Academy 
of Pathology. Dr. Cole is one of the few 
Veterinary Pathologists in the United 
States to hold such a position. 

In connection with his work on the 
A.V.M.A. Council on Education, Dr. 
Rebrassier visited the School of Vet
erinary Medicine at Texas A & M Col
lege in February, the University of Il
linois in March, and Oklahoma A & M 
College in April. He also attended the 
semi-annual meeting of the Council on 
Education at Chicago, 111., in May. 

Lest anyone think this column a bit 
shy this quarter, we should like to in
clude a little definition—"The Spring 
Quarter Faculty Parade." An after
noon string of cars trekking from the 
Veterinary Clinic to the golf course. 
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ALPHI PSI NEW

ERNEST G. BOONE, JR., Vet. Med. Ill 

Since the last edition, Alpha Psi 
proudly initiated fourteen of the finest 
young veterinarians ever to enter the 
halls of Alpha Psi. These men show 
great promise of becoming leaders in 
their chosen profession and a very val
uable asset to Alpha Psi. Congratula
tions men and welcome into our group. 

Before the final vote each man had 
to prove his value and show his interest 
in the fraternity. These traits were ac
centuated in the traditional three day 
"help week" in contrast to the older 
hell weeks. Projects were instigated to 
improve the house rather than to harass 
the initiates. To this end the boys really 
worked, painting in very modern colors, 
every room in the house. Together with 
our improvements during the year, we 
proudly boast the Alpha Psi house is 
truly a show place. 

To climax these efforts and toil, on 
Sunday the men went through formal 
initiation followed by a banquet in their 
honor at the Ohio Union. Col. H. A. 
Gorman of the faculty presented very 
interesting after-dinner remarks. Each 
new initiate was introduced along with 
his past activities. In selecting the out
standing pledge all eyes turned to Al 
George, for his outstanding job as 
pledge president. Congratulations Al! 

With the advent of spring quarter 
and the last meeting in March, the Al
pha Psi men put their heads together 
with one idea in mind—elect the few 
select men to carry on the functioning 
of the fraternity in the ensuing year. 
To that end the finest or "cream of the 

crop" were put behind the reins, as 
follows: 

President—Harold Davis '56 
Vice President—Ralph Storts '57 
Secretary—Lowell Ripley '57 
Corr. Secretary—Jan Huber '58 
Treasurer—Jim Elder '56 
Assn. Treasurer—Roland Berlekamp '58 
House Manager—Al George '58 
Steward—Jim Roswurm '57 

Congratulations to you men and may 
your year be a most successful one. 

To the retiring officers who did a 
wonderful job, many thanks for your 
efforts. 

On April 30 the men temporarily dis
carded the conventional white uniforms 
for another white—summer tuxe's at 
the beautiful Ilonca House on East 
Broad Street. The fellows turned out 
"en masse" with their wives and sweet
hearts for a very lovely occasion and 
one of the finest functions of our col
lege careers. We were happy to see so 
many alums return for the dance and 
sorry the rest of you couldn't enjoy it. 

Sportswise Alpha Psi si well repre
sented in both Softball, with one game 
played and won from Omega Tau Sig
ma, and the gentlemen's game of golf. 
To this end a lot of "big talk" is flow
ing through the house about tourna
ment play. 

At each vacation more of our men 
fall by the wayside into matrimony. 
Congratulations on the marriage of 
Nance Klinger to Deshler Cameron and 
Betty Edwards to Marvin Lee. 

At the National Alpha Psi convention 
in Philadelphia the boys from Alpha 
chapter were well represented, with 
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twelve men enjoying the meetings and 
taking in the sights on April 11-13. 
Everyone returned safely to Columbus 
rather worn out. 

Congratulations to Brother Jim El
der on winning the Outstanding Junior 
Award. This award is bestowed upon 
the one individual displaying the great
est interest in fraternal activities, 
showing outstanding leadership traits, 
and promoting the prestige of Alpha 
Psi fraternity. 

In addition we wish to offer our re
gards to Brother Elder in his recent 
illness and prolonged stay in University 
hospital. Hurry up and get well, old 
man! 

ALPHA PSI AWARD 
The winner of the Alpha Psi Award 

is John Andreas of Sugarcreek, Ohio. 

John Andreas 

This prize is given by Alpha (Ohio 
State) Chapter of the Alpha Psi Fra
ternity to a member of the Junior Class 
in Veterinary Medicine who has shown 
by his scholarship, personality, charac
ter, and interest that he is capable of el
evating the prestige of the veterinary 
profession. The recipient of the award 
is chosen by a committee of the Faculty 
of the College. 

John was born in 1931 and graduated 
from Sugarc reek-Shanesv i l l e High 
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School in 1949. In High School he par
ticipated in varsity athletics in track, 
baseball and basketball, and he was 
class president. 

He spent two years in preveterinary 
schooling at Ohio State. In the Veteri
nary College, John was treasurer of the 
Student Chapter of the A.V.M.A., vice-
president of the sophomore class, secre
tary to be in his senior class, and 
pledgemaster and president of his 
pledge class in Omega Tau Sigma. At 
Ohio State he has been an active partici
pant in intramural baseball, football, 
and basketball. John spent one summer 
working with a veterinarian in Wiscon
sin. As far as plans for the time after 
he graduates, he has not made any yet. 

Many a man spanks his children for 
things his father should have spanked 
him for. 
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OMEGA TAU SIGMA NEWS 
GUY R. BEHETICH, Vet. Med. Ill 

Nineteen OTS seniors bite the dust 
this Spring Quarter, 1955. We wish 
them the best of everything. 

We started them on their way with 
a house party on April 16. A picnic 
and hayride were held at Flint Park on 
May 7. It took the boys just eight days 
to apologize to their dates and convince 
them they should go on a picnic with 
them on May 15. This was held in con
junction with Alpha Psi and proved to 
be a foaming success. Nevertheless we 
had to get new dates for the Senior 
Send-Off on May 27 (Beechwold) as 
12 days just wasn't enough time to 
mend our ways. 

Our Recognition Banquet was held on 
April 3. (It followed a highly produc
tive Hell Week under the tutelage of 
Co-chairmen John Bryk and Lu John
son.) Dr. Walter Venzke was toast
master of this affair. Mayor M. E. Sen
senbrenner was the main speaker. A 
total of 31 new initiates were recog
nized. Gamma Awards were presented 
to Dr. Willard F. Guard, Dr. John Col
lins of Washington, D.C., and seniors, 
Earl Weaver and Jack Grigor. 

Recent elections had as their result: 
President, George Kukor; Vice-presi
dent, John Miller; Secretary, Don Beck
ett; and Treasurer, Jim Ray. 
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On the field of sport, our No. 1 team 
was University runner-up in the bas
ketball finals, adding another fine tro
phy. Our two Softball teams are now 
in full swing. 

Scholastically, we finished 3rd out of 
18 professional fraternities. Our 2.786 
average finished right behind Alpha 
Psi's 2.791. We hope to pass them in 
the next stretch. 

The kitchen situation is looking much 
better. It just seems to take warm 
weather to shake the boys out of their 
winter metamorphosis and make the 
long walk up for lunch. 

Brother Dr. Mauger has no doubt 
contacted many of you regarding Sen
ior Notes. We hope you will give him 
your utmost cooperation. 

OMEGA TAU SIGMA

GAMMA AWARD


The winner of the Omega Tau Sigma 
Gamma Plaque is Dick Rainier of 
Groveport, Ohio. 

Dick Rainier 

This prize is given by Gamma (Ohio 
State) Chapter of Omega Tau Sigma 
Fraternity. It is called the Gamma 
Plaque and is awarded to a member of 
the Senior Class in Veterinary Medicine 
who, through his personality, charac
ter, scholarship, leadership, and adept
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ness and interest in performing his 
clinical assignments, shows most prom
ise for development into an outstanding 
practitioner. 

The recipient is chosen by a commit
tee of the clinical staff of the College 
of Veterinary Medicine. 

Dick spent most of his high school 
days at Groveport, Ohio. He farmed 
after that time and raised Berkshire 
swine and Dorset sheep that were good 
enough to become grand champions sev
eral times at the International and 
major state fairs. 

At Ohio State he spent four years in 
Animal Husbandry and was a member 
of the Alpha Gamma Rho Fraternity, 
Saddle and Sirloin Club, and The Gen
eral Livestock Judging Teams where he 
placed as top man in judging horses in 
Chicago in 1950. He had a lot of other 
high judging placements, too. 

In veterinary school he was a mem
ber of the Student Chapter of the A.V. 
M.A., Phi Zeta, veterinary honor fra
ternity, and was president of his Senior 
Class. 

Following graduation he will be affili
ated with Dr. L. P. Bailey at Piqua, 
Ohio in general practice. 

BOOK REVIEW 

Microbiology of Meats: Lloyd B. Jen
sen, Ph.D., The Garrard Press, Cham
paign, Illinois, Third Edition, 1954, 
422 pages. Price $6.00. 
"Microbiology of Meats" by L. B. 

Jensen, a very popular book in the past 
two editions has been rewritten and 
most of the text revised. Since the 
knowledge of the preparation and stor
age of meats and meat foods has ad
vanced rapidly much new material has 
been added and obsolete material has 
been deleted. 

The first chapter traces the early his-

S P E C U L U M 

tory of food gathering and food pro
ducing to give an excellent historical 
account of various means and methods 
of food storage and curing of foods. 
This makes exceedingly interesting 
reading. The historical approach is 
well handled throughout the book and 
lends to the readability and interest of 
the text. 

The microorganisms that attack vari
ous types of meat and prepared meat 
products are discussed with the effects 
and actions of the various preservatives 
or preparation methods on the bacterial 
growth and destruction. 

One of the great advantages for the 
student or scholar is the numerous 
footnote references that can be used in 
searching for some data on the infor
mation contained in the text. These 
footnote references are placed in such 
a manner that they are readily acces
sible without searching through a long 
bibliography at the end of the text. 

Many conditions and meat changes 
due to microorganisms, such as discol
orations and changes in the appearance 
of the cured meat are discussed. The 
microbial aspect of ice, freezing, and 
freezer storage are well discussed in a 
special chapter. 

In the last chapter a summary of bac
terial food poisoning and care of foods 
is excellently presented. Each of the 
four genera of bacteria involved in food 
poisoning is discussed with the typical 
symptoms shown in man. 

For those engaged in meat inspection 
or concerned with meat bacteriology 
this book is highly recommended. 

F. R. KOUTZ 

Advice to owner: Never milk a cow 
during a thunderstorm. She may be 
struck by lightning and you will be left 
holding the bag. 
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FRESHMAN NEWS 

PHIL LINERODE, Vet. Med. I 

Spring! If you would look in the dic
tionary you would find that this is a 
word with many meanings. To us, the 
freshmen, in the College of Veterinary 
Medicine, it means a great number of 
things also. To some, spring is that 
long awaited season which brings to the 
world the renewal of life; to others it 
is the time when thoughts turn to love 
(what the girl in our class has been 
thinking about all year) ; to some, it is 
the season just prior to summer, and 
vacation time. To most of us, memories 
came back of exactly one year ago when 
we anxiously awaited word from the 
Veterinary College. Whatever it means, 
the class spirit is still with us and we 
are learning together. 

At the end of this quarter, we will 
have theoretically one-fourth of our 
formal education toward being a well 
trained veterinarian, which amounts to 
this: sixteen hours of gross anatomy, 
eight hours of histology plus four hours 
of embryology, ten hours of physiology, 
three hours of pharmacology, five hours 
of bacteriology, and six hours of bio
chemistry. These courses constitute the 
first year's learning of our class. 

By far the most efficient at the learn
ing process (grade-wise) last quarter 
was John Stump, who received a four 
point. This got him out in front with 
an accumulative point hour ratio of 
3.86. Second in the class standing is 
now Don Bartel with a 3.62. The spirit 
of competition is still with us. 

Last quarter was especially impor
tant for Don Johnston also because he 
(his wife helped a little too) had a 
seven-pound eleven ounce bouncing ba
by boy on February sixteenth. Perhaps 
a future veterinarian! Congratulations 
to the Johnstons. To finish the quarter 

off right, Lee Pond got married, March 
seventeenth, to Elizabeth Elliot of In
dianapolis, Indiana. Best wishes. 

Speaking of marriages, the predic
tions of last fall were too low, judging 
from the number of engagements. In 
one-two-three order they are: 1. Craig 
Delong is engaged to Linda Pfahl, of 
Northwestern University. It will be a 
fall wedding. 2. Dave Caldwell engaged 
to Barbara Hammer and they are plan
ning a June wedding. 3. Jan Huber is 
making big plans for a June eighteenth 
wedding to Rose Marie Bolglin. 4. Joe 
Closson and Wilma Watson will be mar
ried on June twelfth. 5. John Stump 
and Pat Auer are setting August sev
enth as the big day. Prediction—this 
will raise his grades! 6. Bob Woodgeard 
will be marrying Jeanette Goodwin on 
June twelfth in Lancaster, Ohio. 7. This 
lucky seven spot is reserved for YOU. 
Who will be next? Congratulations and 
Best Wishes to all of you. 

Just to make sure we all get a little 
social life, the class is planning to have 
a "smoker" on May thirteenth, and a 
good, old fashioned picnic on May 
twentieth. Other activities include, 
working on a display for the "College 
Fair Night" at the Union during May 
Week. This is being done by a commit
tee headed by Howard Hartman. The 
A.V.M.A. picnic is to be June first and 
the freshman class will be there with 
bells. Oh yes, this quarter about fifty 
members of the class were initiated into 
the two professional fraternities. 

Yes, the class of '58 not only has new 
meaning for the word spring, but also 
for a lot of words, terms and phrase
ology that we were unaware of one year 
ago. We have learned much, but it is 
only a small part of what we have yet to 
learn, and we realize this. With the end 
of this quarter we will look forward to 
next year, and the following years. 
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SOPHOMORE CLASS NEWS 

JACK SHARP, Vet. Med. II 

Now that the Spring vacation is over 
and the last quarter of our sophomore 
year is under way we all have breathed 
a sigh of relief as we think about the 
past two quarters into which were 
crammed an untold number of para
sites, bacteria, Pharmaceuticals, and 
pathological conditions and diseases. 
However, everyone has made the grade 
and although there may be a few shat
tered nerves, no one seems to be the 
worse for wear. During the Spring va
cation, various methods were used to 
calm hypersensitive nerves, but Mr. and 
Mrs. Charles Cutler seem to have found 
the real solution. The Cutlers took an 
enjoyable trip to the sunny beaches of 
Florida. 

Near the end of the Winter quarter, 
Mr. and Mrs. Dale Cornett were blessed 
with the birth of a son, "Douglas." Con
gratulations to the Cornetts and we 
hope that Douglas will choose to perpet
uate the name of Cornett in the field of 
veterinary medicine as his father is 
doing. 

To get back into the scholastic vein for 
a minute, this is the last quarter that 
we have to worry about taking finals 
and comprehensives together for we 
only have two more comprehensives to 
take and another obstacle will have been 
passed. 

In keeping with the feeling of Spring, 
Dick Siebert, Paul Dieterlen and Kent 
Vasko will firmly agree that a young 
man's fancy does turn to thoughts of 
that special someone living in Neil Hall 
and they regularly can be seen heading 
south on Neil Avenue. 

The class is looking forward to a pic
nic which is to be held at the farm of 
one of our classmates, Al Stilson, and if 
the rumors from the social committee 
are to be taken as reliable, then this is 

one picnic that will long be remembered. 
As this article and the school year 

draws to a close our thoughts wander 
to what the summer will hold in store 
for us in the way of work, experience, 
enjoyment and that all important com
modity, "money." Many of the fellows 
have already lined up jobs with prac
titioners, while others are still looking, 
but one thing can be said for sure and 
that is that we are all looking forward 
to the summer vacation, so until the fall 
of '55 we will put down our notebooks 
and get into our "working togs." 

JUNIOR CLASS NEWS 
RICHARD PRESSLER, Vet. Med. Ill 

Congratulations to Deshler Cameron 
and Marvin Lee following their mar
riages on the nineteenth of March to 
Nance Klinger and Betty Jean Edwards 
respectively. David Cooley will wed Sue 
Johnson in September. 

Congratulations also to the Wally 
Townsends for Terrie Sue, born Febru
ary 7th; the Dustin Stinsons for Drake, 
born March 9th; and the Dick Witters 
for Michael Stuart, born April 20th. 

David Cooley and Orville Wiseman 
spent the spring vacation in Tuscon. 

New class officers for the senior year 
are W. Harold Davis, president; Harri
son Gardner, vice president; Jack Rog
ers, secretary; John Andrews, treasur
er; and Dan Farwick, AVMA repre
sentative. 

The class "function" consisted of a 
pork barbecue on the Olentangy. 

Ned Rudd, Carlton Stanforth, Leland 
Lynch, Wilfred Wood and Dick Schmidt 
plan to attend this year's Kentucky 
Derby. 

Harry Conley has organized a horse
shoe pitching tournament which has un
veiled some sharpshooters. The card 
sharks are always busy during the noon 
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hour and others are shaving a few 
strokes off the golf score whenever 
weather permits. 

The class is anticipating a lot of new 
experience this summer with ROTC 
camp and summer clinic. Some juniors 
will have half of the summer available 
to work with practitioners (practition
ers please note!). 

SENIOR NEWS 
EVERETT FLEMING, Vet. Med IV 

Appropriate ends for these fiscal arti
cles are not easy to bring together. I 
mean, to say nice things about everyone 
and talk about the treasured experi
ence of the close association with sixty-
seven fellows for four years, is not easy. 

It is worthy to cite the outstanding 
individuals of our class about which 
one can read elsewhere in this issue. 
But to me there remains a group of in

dividuals to who bouquets should be 
tossed. I refer to those who have worked 
arduously for long and inconvenient 
hours to sustain financial obligations 
during our four year training period. 

A lot of them have been given the 
horse laugh as they entered the Ivy 
Halls with eyelids at half mast. Many 
have been chastised by instructors for 
being late or derelict of duty. But when 
one places his bet on the winner of this 
race for success, he cannot go wrong 
choosing these champions of hard work, 
self reliance, and determination. 

To all the faculty who have braved 
this unpredictable and amiable group, 
we give our belated but sincere thanks. 
Thanks for maintaining a smile during 
our devilish antics. Thanks, too, for 
those of you who exhibited conscien
tious efforts to graduate a complete pro
duct that would sell. We will do our 
best. Good luck to all. 

The seniors who are graduating this June, 1955, are
hometown, degrees, organizations, and expected location

CHARLES D. ACKLEY 
Athens, Ohio 
DVM 
Alpha Psi
A.V.M.A.

Lambda Chi Alpha

GP Bryan. Ohio


JOHN	 G. BEE 
Columbus, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A.

GP Sacramento, Calif.


ALBERT D. BELLAMY 
Middletown, Ohio 
DVM 
GP Middletown, Ohio 

HAROLD F.	 BLOOM 
Cleveland, Ohio 
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A.

Omega Tau Sigma

GP Pana, Illinois


WILLIAM D. BONIFIELD 
Warren, Indiana 
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma- Soc. Chairman 
Treas.—Freshman Class 
GP Warren, Indiana 

HARRY	 W. BROWN 
Gahanna. Ohio 
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A.

Beta Gamma Sigma

Sigma Chi

GP Columbus. Ohio


RODNEY K. BURROUGHS 
Cleveland, Ohio 
B.S.. DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi—Treas., Soc. Chrm.
Treas.—Freshman Class 
Marching Band, '47, '48, '49
SA Youngstown, Ohio 

MARVIN J. CAIN 
Versailles, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Phi Zeta 
Alpha Gamma Rho
Alpha Psi—Pres.
Speculum
SA Cleveland, Ohio 

ROBERT	 E. COPE 
Upper Sandusky, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A.

Alpha Zeta

Phi Zeta

GP


DAVID R.	 DELONG 
Columbus, Ohio 
B.A., DVM 
A.V.M.A.

Alpha Psi

Secretary—Senior Class

GP


DAVID M. DRENAN 
Columbus, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Vice President

Alpha Psi

Phi Zeta

U. S. Air Force 

 listed as follows, along with their 
 on graduation: 

ROBERT K. DUNTON

Piqua, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
Treas.—Sophomore Class
GP Piqua, Ohio 

WYNN	 F. EASTERLY

Newtown, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A. 
Phi Zeta 
Speculum
Treas.—Junior Class 
GP Livingston, Tenn. 

PHILIP	 EDMISTON

Vinton, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A.

Omega Tau Sigma

GP Vinton, Ohio


ORVIEL W  .	 FALLANG

Celina, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A.

Alpha Psi

GP Dayton, Ohio


KENNETH	 D. FITCH

Garrett, Indiana

B.S., DVM

A.V.M.A. 

EVERETT FLEMING,	 JR. 
Lebanon, Indiana 
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Pres., Treas. 
Speculum, Adv. Mgr. 
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Alpha Psi, Treas.
GP Dayton, Ohio 

GEORGE E. FRANK 
Akron, Ohio
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Gamma Rho
Gamma Sigma Delta
Phi Zeta 

ARTHUR FREEMAN 
Youngstown, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Phi Zeta 
Speculum, Editor
Flying Farmers 

MARTIN FUHRER 
Lexington, Ohio
A.B., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Treas.—Senior Class 
GP Cedarville, Ohio 

JAMES L. GABEL 
Fremont, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Vice President
Alpha Psi and Phi Eta Sigma
Phi Zeta, Pres.
OSU Amb. Clinic 

DONALD B. GISLER 
Napoleon, Ohio
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi 

EARL A. GRIMM 
Letart Falls, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Delta Theta Sigma
Pershing Rifles
Treas., Ohio Club 
SA 

JAY EUGENE GRABER 
Plain City, Ohio
DVM 
GP West Virginia 

JACK K. GRIGOR 
Hartville, Ohio
DVM 
Omega Tau Sigma, Secretary
A.V.M.A. 
U. S. Air Force 

RALPH	 J. HAEHN 
Delphos, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
Phi Zeta 
GP 

JACK HAGGARD 
Ashland, Ky.
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
SA Miami, Fla. 

DONALD C. HAINES 
Van Wert, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Pres., Junior Class 
LA Glasgow, Ky. 

FRED A. HALL 
Lakewood, Ohio
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Pres., Sophomore Class 
GP Everett, Wash. 

GERALD E. HAMILTON 
North Bend, Ohio 
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A.

GP Madison, Ind.


WILLIAM J. HASSIG 
Rayland, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Phi Zeta 
Vice-Pres., Junior Class
GP 

NEWELL G. HICKS 
Midway, Ky.
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
GP Midway, Ky. 

HAROLD B. HUBBARD 
Jacksontown, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Secretary, Junior Class
GP Harrisburg, Ohio 

Louis C. HUESMANN, II 
Indianapolis, Ind.
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
STgma Chi 
Phi Zeta 
Ind. Univ. School of Medicine 

STEWART HUGHES 
Columbus, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Phi Zeta 
Res., Los Angeles, Calif. 

EDWARD W. IMMKE, JR. 
Cleveland, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Treas.
Alpha Psi, Pub. Chairman,

Corr. Sec, Sec.
SA Cleveland, Ohio 

MICHAEL INVERSO 
Dover, Ohio
B.S., M.A., DVM
A.V.M.A. 
Phi Zeta 
Sigma Zi
Speculum
ARS Lincoln, Nebr. 

DALE JOHNS 
Youngstown, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Phi Kappa Sigma, Pres.
Council of Frat. Presidents 

MAX C. JOSEPH 
Commiskey, Ind.
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Vice-Pres., Senior Class
Chairman, Student Council 
GP Hope, Ind. 

THEODORE P. J. KISTNER 
Point Pleasant, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Varsity "0  " Club 
GP Amelia, Ohio 

ERWIN M. KOHLER 
St. Bernard, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma, Vice-Pres.
GP Winchester, Va. 

FRED G. LEININGER 
Cincinnati, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
SA Cincinnati, Ohio 

JOHN F. LONG 
Napoleon, Ohio
B.A., M.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A.

Research and Teaching


HOLLIS Z. LOUGHEED 
Montpelier, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
GP Seattle, Wash. 

BASIL J. MATCHETT

Swayzee, Ind.

B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
Pres., Freshman Class 
LA Greentown, Ind. 

EDWARD L. MENNING 
Salem, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
Speculum
U. S. Air Force, Montgomery, Ala. 

DONALD G. MILLER 
Sugarcreek, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma, Pres.
U. S. Air Force 

EUGENE	 G. MILLER 
Columbus, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
GP Munfordville, Ky. 

WILLIAM E. MILLER 
Grove City, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
Phi Zeta 

JOHN E. NORBERG 
Novelty, Ohio
B.S., DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi
GP 

GILBERT J. PAPAY 
Elyria, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Sigma Pi
Phi Zeta 
U. S. Air Force 

JAMES W. PARCHER 
Akron, Ohio

DVM

A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
GP Athens, Tenn. 

HARVEY PINKSTON 
Akron, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
GP Princeton, Ind. 

QUENTIN L. QUESTEL
Tallmadge, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma
ARS Indiana 

R. RICHARD RAINIER 
Groveport, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Gamma Rho
Phi Zeta 
Pres., Senior Class 
GP Piqua, Ohio 

RICHARD S. RAY 
Hicksville, Ohio
B.A., DVM
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Sigma
Omega Tau Sigma

CLIFTON W. RICHERT 
Chesterland, Ohio
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Phi Delta Theta 
SA Cleveland, Ohio 
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JOSEPH W. REINHART 
Mt Gilead, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Alpha Psi 

CHARLES E. ROESJER 
St. Paris, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A., Secretary 
Omega Tau Sigma 
GP St. Paris, Ohio 

JOHN H. SIMPSON 
Amherst, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma 
Phi Zeta 

JOIE W. SKAGGS 
Louisville, Ky. 
DVM 
Lambda Chi Alpha 
Alpha Psi, Vice-Pres. 

Phi Zeta 
A.V.M.A., Pres. 
Speculum, Circulation Mgr. 
SA Columbus, Ohio 

SAM THEISS 
Dayton, Ohio 
DVM 
Columbus, Ohio 

JERRY A. THEOBALD 
Cincinnati, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma, Pledgemaster 
Newman Club 
SA Cincinnati, Ohio 

JOHN R. VORHIES 
Sarahsville, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Caldwell, Ohio 

EARL WEAVER 

Glenmont, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma 
SA Columbus, Ohio 

HARRY E. WENDLER 
Gibsonburg, Ohio 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma 
U. S. Army 

JERRY	 T. WILLS 
Sidney, Ohio 
B.S., DVM
A.V.M.A. 
Secretary, Sophomore Class 
GP Muncie, Ind. 

JACK WILT 
Akron, Ohio 
DVM 
A.V.M.A. 
Omega Tau Sigma 
Kent, Ohio 

A.V.M.A. STUDENT NEWS 
GUY R. BERETICH, Vet. Med. Ill 

Vice-president of the Student Chap
ter of the A.V.M.A., Jim Gabel, an
nounced that the Spring Banquet will 
be held at the Ohio Union on May 21. 
New officers elected were President, 
Harold Davis; Vice-president, Jim Ga
bel ; Treasurer, John Andreas; and Sec
retary, Carl Jolley. 

A highly successful large animal 
panel closed out the Winter Quarter 
program. Dr. Welbourne of Winchester, 
Indiana; Wynkoop of Canal Winches
ter ; Worley of Springfield; and Henson 
of Shelby were the members of this 
panel. 

Dr. Harry Geyer of Columbus was 
almost our next speaker. 

Dean Walter Krill showed interest
ing slides of his Rose Bowl trip at the 
next meeting. Mr. M. Zuckerman of the 
Columbus Camera Shop also spoke on 
picture-taking techniques and showed 
slides of a Mexican trip. 

Dr. Frank Docton of Xenia spoke on 
"Mistakes I have made in practice," a 
subject which was of special interest 
to all the budding veterinarians present. 

Dr. Frederick Kingma was Exhibit A 
at our last meeting as he captivated a 
spell-bound student audience with mov
ies of "1954 Big 10 Football Highlites" 

and a combination soft-shoe and tap-
dance. 

WOMEN'S AUXILIARY AWARD 
AND SPECULUM AWARD 

Art Freeman is the winner of the 
Women's Auxiliary Award of the Amer
ican Veterinary Medical Association. It 
is a twenty-five dollar award and is 
given to the student who has made a 
special contribution which advances the 
standing of the Veterinary College on 
the campus. 

Arthur Freeman 

Art was also presented with the Dean 
Krill Award for outstanding service in 
the publication of the Speculum, the 
official journal of the College of Veteri
nary Medicine. 
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immunizing agent against bovine leptospirosis 
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He was born in Youngstown, Ohio 
in 1925 and graduated from Rayen 
High School where he was an active 
participant in the band and orchestra. 
After graduation he entered the Air 
Force and was commissioned as a bom
bardier and navigator. After his tour 
of service, he worked at a variety of 
jobs and finally wound up in Alaska 
where he spent parts of five years with 
the U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service. Art 
has worked at the Animal Disease Sta
tion at Beltsville, Md., in the tubercu
losis testing program in Wisconsin, and 
in the Meat Inspection Branch at Den
ver. 

Art began his college career at Stan
ford University in California where he 
majored in biological science, and in 
1950 he transferred to Ohio State to go 
to veterinary school. During his stay 
in veterinary school, he has been a 
member of Phi Zeta, veterinary honor
ary fraternity, Alpha Psi Fraternity, 
Wildlife Conservation Club, Flying 
Farmers Club, editor of the Speculum 
and member of its staff for three years, 
and chairman of the class Fun-Night 
program in 1953. Concurrent with his 
senior curriculum Art has been enrolled 
in the University Flight School where 
he qualified for his pilot's license. 

After graduation, Art intends to go 
to the west coast. 

THE BORDEN VETERINARY

SCHOLARSHIP AWARD


The Borden Award was given to Jim 
Gabel. This award was established by 
the Borden Company Foundation, Inc., 
in 1945. It consists of an annual award 
of $300 to be made to the member of 
the fourth year class in Veterinary 
Medicine who attained the highest scho
lastic record in all of his veterinary 
studies prior to his final year. 

Jim is 23 years old and is the son of 
Mr. and Mrs. Linus Gabel of Fremont, 
Ohio. He was active in 4-H Club and 
FFA work while at home. He gradu
ated from Jackson Township High 

Jim Gabel 

School in 1949, and spent one year at 
Bowling Green State University where 
he participated in track and basketball. 

Jim is a member of Phi Eta Sigma, 
freshman honorary society, and Phi 
Zeta, veterinary honorary society, and 
was president of the latter. As a mem
ber of the Alpha Psi fraternity, he was 
athletic chairman. 

On graduation Jim plans to join the 
Veterinary College staff as an ambula
tory clinician. 

The effect of hypophysectomy on as
cites formation has been studied in dogs 
with, constriction of the thoracic in
ferior vena cava. In animals in which 
hypophysectomy was complete or near
ly complete, sodium excretion increased 
strikingly from the previous low level. 
Changes in electrolyte excretion were 
accompanied by decrease in femoral 
venous pressure and cardia coutput. It 
is concluded that pituitary hormones 
contribute to the maintenance of an 
adequate level of venous hypertension 
which is essential for ascites formation. 

Circulation Research, 
Vol..Ill, No. 3, May, 1955 



66 

Diagnosis and Prevention of

Bovine Trichomoniasis


(Continued from page 9) 
try of trichomoniasis into non-infected 
herds. All prospective members should 
have a thorough screening of past 
breeding history, together with careful 
physical examinations before being 
placed in the breeding herd. Care 
should be used in permitting natural 
service in animals "outside" the clean 
herd unless one is certain he is dealing 
with trichomonad-free cattle. Bartlett6 

states: 
"The lack of an accurate, rapid, and 
more practical means of determining 
the status of individual cattle, par
ticularly bulls, is obviously our great
est handicap in trichomoniasis control. 
Only through further, intensified re
search will come improvement of the 
present methods. However, for the 
present, more general utilization of 
available methods is desirable. The 
tremendous losses experienced when 
bovine veneral trichomoniasis is in
troduced into a herd more than justi
fies the considerable effort necessary 
to assure against such an eventu
ality." 
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VERY GOOD HOGS 
As of mid-March, information was 

available on 26 pairs of pigs which qual
ified as Certified Ohio Superior, the top 
classification at the Ohio Swine Evalu
ation Center. The following "vital sta
tistics" on these pigs show why they 
qualified: 

Pigs raised per litter 10.1 
Weight at 35 days 20.3 lbs. 
Weight at 63 days 44.1 lbs. 
Feed per 100 lbs. gain 331.2 lbs. 
Average age at slaughter 160.1 days 
Average weight at slaughter, 204.3 lbs. 
Average backfact thickness 

(3 measurements) 1.59 inches 
Average length of carcass, 30.2 inches 
Loin area—at 10th rib 4.05 sq. in. 
Percent live weight in 

primal cuits 50.18 
Percent fat trim 15.4 

The American Veterinary Medical 
Association's Committee on Scientific 
Exhibits has announced that the subject 
matter for the A.V.M.A.'s 1955 exhibit 
will be "The Care of Laboratory Ani
mals." 
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Conditions of the Coxofemoral Joint 
(Continued from page 11) 

fracture of capital epiphysis and coxo
femoral dislocation 3, slipped capital 
epiphysis and fracture of the tro
chanter major 3, dysplasia of femoral 
head 4, slipped capital epiphysis and 
fracture of acetabulum 1, slipped capi
tal epiphysis and fracture of femur 1, 
avascular necrosis femoral head 2. Un
favorable complications encountered to 
date are, loosening of the shank of the 
prosthesis 2, avascular necrosis of fem
oral neck 2, dislocation 1, mechanical 
error on insertion 1, traumatic injury 
to the nerve supply at the time of the 
original accident so that the patient 
was unable to extend the toes 2. Per
haps the latter two should not be 
counted or have been subjected to sur
gery ; however, at the time we were 
hopeful that nerve repair might take 
place. A number of the patients tend 
to favor the leg after prolonged vigor
ous exercise; however, after rest they 
return to normal function. 

The procedure outlined by Brown3 

using stainless steel prostheses was 
used in all of the above cases except 5, 
in these prostheses made of vitallium 
were used. Various authors in the hu
man field have been helpful in outlining 
pitfalls and pertinent points to be ob
served4' 5' 6' '•8. Thus far, our policy on 
prostheses has been to use them only on 
cases in which no other satisfactory 
method of treatment to regain function 
was available. It is primarily a salvage 
appliance. Some pertinent points one 
should keep in mind are (1) the pa
tient should be mature in size of the 
bony structures making up the joint, 
(2) anatomy and surgical procedure 
should be reviewed and practiced on 
cadavers (this is important from the 
standpoint of becoming familiar with 

the surgical procedure and also inser
tion of the prosthesis, so that normal 
mechanics of the hip is restored), (3) 
strict asepsis in performing surgery, 
(4) the prosthesis should be made of 
material which is non-irritating, (5) 
leg should be immobilized following 
surgery for 4-7 days—our usual method 
of choice is single sling fixation, (6) for 
best functional results, the prosthesis 
should be inserted before disabling 
pathological changes have taken place. 

Summary 
Various troublesome conditions and 

surgical hints for their correction were 
discussed. Conditions include (1) trou
blesome coxofemoral dislocations, (2) 
fractures of the pelvis with dislocation 
of the femur, (3) fracture with dis
placement in the region of the acetabu
lum, (4) extracapular fractures of 
femur, (5) conditions treated by fem
oral prosthesis. 
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Genital Vibriosis in the Bovine 
(Continued from page 13) 

cautions should be taken in the semen 
collection operation to prevent the 
spread from bull to bull. Antibodies 
added to the semen will inhibit the Vi
bro fetus organism. 

The farm herd using natural service 
presents the biggest problem in the 
spread of vibriosis, and the farmers 
must be educated regarding the preven
tion and the control of this disease. 
Only bulls from clean herds, tested 
bulls, or bulls which have never served 
or have served only maiden heifers 
should be used on the farm herd. Also, 
if infection is introduced, clean bulls 
should be used only on unexposed fe
males. 

Treatment 
Satisfactory results have followed the 

use of antibiotics in the treatment of 
vibriosis in both males and females. 
Good results have also been obtained by 
using antiseptics in the male, but more 
information on treatment is required to 
completely assess the results. 

The foregoing represents the latest 
information compiled regarding vibrio
sis and its complications. The commit
tee, realizing that more data on the sub
ject is needed, formulated recommenda
tions for further investigation of the 
following aspects of this disease: (a) 
the problems of antigenic structure; 
this implies long-term bacteriological 
studies; (b) detailed field observations 
in order to follow the course of the dis
ease over an extended time in different 
types of herds; (c) continued work in 
the field of therapeutics, especially in 
relation to the effects of newer antibiot
ics; (d) methods of diagnosing the dis
ease. 

REFERENCES 
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Williams, L. F.—The Tampon Method of 
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Collection and the Examination of Cervi
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First Aid for Animals 
(Continued from page 25) 

and remove feed and water. Choke in 
a cow needs immediate attention. If 
bloat is acute, and veterinary help will 
be delayed, the owner may have to 
trochar. It is important to remember 
that the layman may have difficulty in 
differentiating choke and primary tym
panites. You must think of the possi
bility of choke when called about a 
bloated cow and make certain the owner 
does not drench the cow. 

Dystocia. Instruct the client to move 
the animal to a large, well-bedded box 
stall, unless she is down, and separate 
from other livestock. He should then 
leave her alone untied, but keep observ
ing her to prevent any injury to her
self or the calf. If the offspring is de
livered before veterinary help arrives, 
the caretaker should see that the calf's 
nostrils and mouth are not obstructed 
by fetal membranes. 

Hemorrhage. Place a clean cloth over 
the wound and bind. Apply a tourniquet 
above the wound; releasing slowly every 
thirty minutes until bleeding stops. 

Milk Fever. First aid to a cow affected 
with this malady is very important. 
There are a few things a farmer can do 
that will help the animal to respond bet
ter to your treatment. One of the most 
important things is to keep her from 
hurting herself. If she isn't down, re
move calf and guide her to a well-bedded 
box stall. If she is down keep her up on 
her sternum so she can continue to eruc
tate. In cold weather, keep her warm 
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and comfortable using blankets or 
straw. 

Poisoning. In most cases of poisoning 
in large animals there is little the farm
er can do for the individual. The only 
first aid indicated is to make the ani
mal comfortable and prevent it from in
juring itself. However, the important 
thing is to remove the rest of the herd 
from the same feed or place as the 
poisoned animal until the source of the 
poison has been determined by the vet
erinarian. 

In arsenic poison (fruit poison, lead 
arsenate from paint) the specific anti
dote is iron in any form. However, 
epsom salts can be used in its place. For 
lead poisoning, magnesium sulfate is 
specific. Salt poisoning in pigs is treated 
by making large quantities of clean, 
fresh water available. 

I wish to express my appreciation to 
Drs. Catcott, Kingma, Rudy, Amstutz, 
and Tharp of the Ohio State University 
Veterinary Clinic for their help in writ
ing this article. 

Ohio had more sheep on her farms 
January 1, 1955 than did Iowa, and so 
rose to seventh place among the 48 
states. It is still the leading sheep state 
from the standpoint of numbers and 
wool production east of the Mississippi 
River. 

Beef cattle gained more, dressed 
higher and yielded heavier livers when 
getting common sugar (sucrose) in 
their rations prior to slaughter. This 
was demonstrated in tests by the Utah 
Agricultural Experiment Station with 
more than 1,000 steers and heifers pur
chased by Armour and Company from 
twenty-nine producers in the vicinity of 
the Denver Union Stockyards. 

WEDDING BELLS 

On June 25, 1955 Mrs. Marie G. 
Combs will be married to Mr. John 
Miller Tabler of Syracuse, New York 
and July 1 her official retirement from 
the position as Assistant to the Dean of 
the College of Veterinary Medicine will 
become effective. 

Mrs. Combs has had 37 years service 
with the Ohio State University having 
started work in the department of psy
chology on the campus in March, 1918. 
Her employment in the office of the 
Dean of the College of Veterinary Medi
cine began on December 16, 1925, as a 
secretary and was promoted to her pres
ent title as Assistant to the Dean in 
1942. During this period of service in 
the Dean's office over 1400 students 
have received degrees from the college 
and you would be surprised at the num
ber Mrs. Combs remembers and can 
call by name when they return for a 
visit. I am sure that she could recall 
many incidents amusing and otherwise 
about former students and college ac
tivities but professional ethics prevents 
the divulging of any such secrets. 

Her only son, Eugene L. Combs, of 
Euclid, Ohio, graduated from the Col
lege of Arts and Sciences as a chemistry 
major in 1935. He is now Technical 
Consultant and Manager of Chromic 
Acid Sales Division for the Diamond 
Alkali Corporation. Mrs. Combs also 
has two granddaughters, the older one 
will be entering the Ohio State Univer
sity this fall. 

The office of the Dean won't be the 
same any more and we, as well as the 
returning alumni, will miss her. But 
can any one suggest a more interesting 
or better antidote for the "boredom" of 
retirement than marriage? Our good 
wishes, along with those of the alumni, 
go with her. 
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CONGRATULATIONS, 

Class of 55: 
And as we extend our congratu
lations upon your completion of 
six years of arduous study... we 
also wish you the best of success 
in whatever field you may enter. 

Fort Dodge Laboratoru
°nes, Inc. 
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Insti-lysin

Here is an entirely new concept in mas
titis therapy. INSTI-LYSIN (JEN-SAL), 

the first really effective infusion for 
acute mastitis, is valuable also in chronic 
infections. 

PROTEOLYTIC ENZYME: Papain (a 
primary ingredient in the INSTI-LYSIN 
formula) digests cellular debris, im
proves antibiotic activity and promotes 
reduction of swelling and inflammation. 

HIGH ANTIBIOTIC ACTIVITY: Enhanced 
by papain, INSTI-LYSIN'S 500.000 units 
of procaine penicillin G and 100 mg. 
dihydrostreptomycin maintain high ud
der levels with broad bacterial coverage. 

EFFECTIVE SULFONAMIDE CONTENT: A 
full 500 mg. of phthalylsulfacetamide 
(outstanding gram-negative sulfona
mide) plus 500 mg. sulfathiazole in a 
special, diffusible oil base, assure maxi
mum antibacterial activity. 

effective new 
enzyme • antibiotic • sulfonamide 
treatment for mastitis 

CONVENIENT TO USE : No fumbling with 
separate infusion tips! The large, 28-cc. 
INSTI-LYSIN syringe is packaged with tip 
in place, ready-to-use—(just slip off the 
protective cap.) Each syringe is indi
vidually packed in dispensing boxes, 
twelve to a (display) carton. Order 
from your Jen-Sal branch or distributor. 

Insti-lysin

Jensen-Salsbery Laboratories, Inc. Kansas City, Missouri 


